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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY JUNE 24, 2014 

 

  Chairman Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 

meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the Municipal Center at 

196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with the following members 

in attendance: 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Bryan Wysong, Joseph LaPorte & Matthew O’Keefe    

          

 Alternates:    Patrick Saucier   

 

 Absent:  Paul Bedard, Alternate 

    Ronald Bohigianm Alternate 

 Others:   David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

      Mark J. Sciota, Deputy Town Mgr/Town Attorney 

 

 

 A quorum was determined. 

  The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

  

 Mr. Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in the 

presentation of an application and advised should their appeal be 

approved they file it with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they 

receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  You 

have one year to begin the project.   

 

 

ROBERT SALKA, Chairman, presiding: 

 

5. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve the Minutes from the 

previous meeting as submitted.  Mr. LaPorte seconded.  Motion passed 

unanimously on a voice vote. 
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6. PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL 6061A, Application of UNICO Italian Festival 

Committee for special exception approval to allow the 10
th
 Annual 

Southington Italian American Festival July 24-27, 2014 under Sections 

4-01.31 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, lower Center Street area, 

property of Town of Southington & others in a CB & 1-2 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant please state their name and 

address for the record, please? 

 BRYAN MECCARIELLO:   Good evening, Mr. Chairman and board 

members, Bryan Meccariello, 142 North Main Street, Southington, 

Connecticut.  I’m here tonight on behalf of the UNICO organization and 

the Sons of Italy, co-sponsors of the Southington Italian American 

Festival.  This is our 10
th
 annual festival. 

 We are holding it in the same location:  lower Center Street.   

 I am not going to bore you with the details other than the fact 

that it’s always the last weekend of July. And, this year it is 

Thursday, July 24.  We’re asking for permission at 11:59 pm.  There’s 

a reason for that. 

 And, it closes Sunday, July 27
th
 at 9:01pm. 

 The reason for 11:59 pm on Thursday, the 24
th
 of July is by 

request which was granted with the parking authority so we have some 

control over the parking lot, the municipal parking lot, for the 

following day as well as cleaning up on July 27
th
 at 9:01. We want to 

avoid any union issue with the town.  We were very close to that a 

couple of years back. 

 The organization cleans up and polices the entire lot and the 

area after every night, but more importantly at the close. 

 There are standard rules. The rules that we always comply to.  We 

can read those and you can certainly add, if you’d like: 

 - The applicant shall obtain all necessary permits for the 

property owners for the Town of Southington. 

 That was before the parking authority received their permission. 

 - The applicant shall conform with all health, safety and 

fire regulations.   
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 That’s done routinely.  We have vendors who have to comply with 

the health department and the fire department when they set the tents 

up. 

 With respect to the tents, we have a prescribed area that we have 

continually annually used.  It’s the same this year going forward. 

 - A certificate of liability in the amount of at least $5 

million is obtained and provided to the town attorney. In fact the 

town attorney is also on that committee, so he’s worked well with our 

organization, and he obtains that. 

 - We have no carnival this year. 

 - There is no alcoholic beverages to be sold whatsoever 

during the event. 

 - We do not charge for municipal parking but we also provide 

or designate handicapped parking in the municipal lots. 

 Those are pretty much the rules that you’ve invoked. 

 THE CHAIR:  Stipulations that were put in the motion. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, basically you’re saying 11:59 pm on the 24
th
 

until 9:00 pm on the 27
th
? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Okay. 

 So, I don’t have any questions. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  When you say that there is no amusements, 

there is two areas on your drawing.  Neither one of those is going to 

be used or --- 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  That’s correct.  That’s just the one that 

was used – 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO: -- in prior years. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 
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 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  I did submit with the application an 

events schedule. And, it says children’s carnival, but that is defined 

as face painting and juggling.  No carnival rides. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO: And, also all the other, all the adjacent 

property owners/tenants have been notified and they actually 

participate in the event. 

 THE CHAIR:  It is a nice event.  Thank you. 

 Is there any questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you very much. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Is there anyone opposing this application? 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 Thank you. 

    

 

 



Zoning Board of Appeals June 24, 2014 

5 

 

 

 B. APPEAL 6063A, Application of Donna Ames for a 37’ front 

yard setback variance for garage placement under Sections 7A-00 & 15-

04 of the Zoning Regulations, 635 Meriden Avenue, property of Donna 

Ames in an R-12 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant please state their name and 

address for the record, please? 

 ATTORNEY STAINES:  Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman and commission 

members, my name is Attorney Brian Staines  S-t-a-i-n-e-s.  I 

represent the applicant, Donna Ames, 635 Meriden Avenue, to my right. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 ATTORNEY STAINES:  She purchased the house in 1998.  As you can 

see from the survey that was submitted with the application, the house 

fronts on Meriden Avenue and the side of the house actually fronts on 

East Street. 

 So because there is a road there, a 40’ setback is applicable.  

The diagram that we provided shows that the proposed garage located 

20.3’ from East Street is a 24’ x 24’ garage.   

 The main hardship that Ms. Ames is experiencing is the shape and 

the topography of the lot.  I submitted two photographs with the 

application that shows a severe ridge that runs pretty much through 

the center of the lot, north to south, with the sloping heading to the 

east down to Meriden Avenue. 

 The only flat areas on the lot is where the house is located, a 

small area to the south where there is a swimming pool, and then where 

the proposed garage is located. 

 It is not detrimental to the regulations and this hardship was 

not caused by Ms. Ames. 

 When she purchased the house in 1998, there were --- there is one 

existing garage under the house and that plans on staying. She does 

not plan on closing that in for additional space.  So that will be 

used for a garage.  This will be adding two parking spaces in the 

garage. 

 One thing I would like to add, to make sure that this is the 

least restrictive variance, she has been in contact with Klotter Farms 

that is the pre-manufacturer of this thing, of the garage.  And, they 
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had to make a slight modification to the garage so it complies with 

the Southington building requirements as far as height. 

 They’ll try to have the plans available so I could show you the 

garage and plans, but the gentleman had taken a short vacation.  So, I 

can, if you want those, I can actually get the plans for the garage in 

advance. 

 In order to make this least restrictive, talking with Klotter 

Farms and talking with the surveyor, what Ms. Ames can do is move the 

proposed garage 10’ further in toward the house if she moves it 8’ 

back from her driveway. So it would move to the south 10 more feet so 

that would be 27.3’.  I’m sorry: it would be 30.3’ from the road.  

And, it would move 8’ toward Meriden Avenue. 

 It would be a little more difficult for her to do that as far as 

rearranging the walkway and having access to the front of the house, 

but again, in order to make this the least restrictive variance, we 

can increase the space by 10’. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That’s on East Street? 

 MR. STAINES:  Yes, on East Street.  There is plenty of space 

still from Meriden Avenue. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  So what are the actual --- the dimensions are 24 x 

24.   

 I visited the property earlier --- actually last week =– and 

spoke with the applicant and just reviewed what they wanted to do and 

I asked her for or if she had a copy of the proposed garage. 

 Now, do you have a picture of the garage prior to bringing it 

more into compliance? 

 MS. AMES:  I do. 

 THE CHAIR:  Which is a level and a half.  Or a story and a half, 

actually.  

 (Pause) 

 MS. AMES:  This is the original plan. It’s a 12 x 12 roof 

pitched. They said they would change it to 10 x 12 to make the 50% 

usable space in the attic or in the storage area above. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 But that’s the exact garage --- 

 MS. AMES:  That is the exact garage. 

 THE CHAIR:  Less the modification. 

 MS. AMES:  That is correct. 

 THE CHAIR:   Okay. 

 MS. AMES: The height of, the way it is designed right there is 

22’ to the peak.  I don’t know what the number will be once the 

roofline is modified. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  So the plot plan that we have in front of us is not 

accurate, correct? 

 MS. AMES:  Right.  Initially, we, when we talked to the surveyor 

--- 

 THE CHAIR:  Would you --- just, I’m sorry.   Did you state your 

name for the record? 

 MS. AMES:  I’m Donna Ames.  I apologize. 

 When I spoke to the surveyor originally, I told him where I had 

hoped to put the garage so that they could give me the accurate layout 

of the land based on my proposal. 

 Obviously, when I saw that there was only going to be 3’, I knew 

we weren’t going to make that.  So, but I wanted to give you my 

initial proposal and now what I am willing to change to make it work 

for me. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Appreciate that. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Now, is this variancy going to go with the 30’ off 

East Street?  Is that what they’re asking? 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, that is what I am trying to get to is exactly 

what the variance we’re asking for because what was --- it is a lot 

better if we had, obviously, less of a variance which is what they’re 

doing. 
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 But I don’t, I’ll leave it up to the board on whether you want to 

perhaps table until we actually came back with the exact measurements 

or do you feel comfortable with the description?  But again, that’s up 

to you. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I mean, I would rather see where it is going to be 

and how tall it is going to be.  

 One of the concerns I have is I’m looking at something that you 

say is 20’ from the road, but it is 3’ from the road when the right of 

way is only 3’ away.  If the town were to relocate the road, you’re 

only 3’ from a potential relocation. 

 I don’t know if you have addressed an issue of sightlines for 

safety because you are on an intersection and somebody coming on East 

Street toward Meriden Avenue, making a left hand turn, I don’t know 

what the sightline would be. 

 MS.AMES:   The garage will actually be approximately 58’ from the 

corner.  So I’m not sure, but I am pretty confident that there will be 

no sightline issues. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The other thing is the size of it.  Does it have to 

be a two-car garage versus a one-car garage?  Because the entire 

garage is outside of the building line. 

 I just throw it out there. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. GWOREK:  Would the doors be facing your driveway or the 

street? 

 MS. AMES:  Yes, facing the driveway. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay. 

 MS. AMES:  It actually will look exactly as it does on the 

picture.  The entry door would be facing south or towards the house.  

The garage doors will face directly on to the driveway.  There will be 

a window in either gable. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What about the back of the garage. It would be 

facing Meriden Avenue. 

 MS. AMES:  There will be no windows.  Just vinyl siding and roof. 



Zoning Board of Appeals June 24, 2014 

9 

 

 MR. LAPORTE: Now, that street, if I am correct, I think there is 

only one detached garage.  I think on East Street. 

 MS. AMES:  I don’t know.  My current garage is located under the 

house. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Right. This is detached. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, the problem with the detached, I mean, the 

topography, that is really their only option.  With this particular 

house. 

 Um, is there a major rush for this?  I mean, I know you are 

designing garage.  You haven’t gotten the final plans, yet.  So, would 

the board feel comfortable if you were to continue the public hearing 

until the next meeting? 

 We have the next meeting on July 8
th
, right, Dave.  We have a 

special meeting on July 8
th
.  Would you feel more comfortable actually 

seeing the layout and the variance the way it is being proposed now 

versus what we have in front of us? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I’d rather see what they actually were intending to 

build than – 

 ATTORNEY STAINES:  That makes sense.  We can do that. 

 MS. AMES:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Can I have a motion to table the public hearing or to 

continue the public hearing? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I make a motion to continue the public hearing. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry? 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  Still, if anyone wanted to speak, they’re 

allowed to speak before you continue and then you can continue. 

 THE CHAIR:  You’re right. 

 Okay, thank you very much. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Speaking in favor? 
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 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Okay, hearing none, I will take a motion to continue the public 

hearing. 

 MR.O’KEEE:  I make a motion to continue the public hearing to our 

next meeting. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Second. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  We have a second. 

 Any further discussion? 

 (Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote.) 
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 C. APPEAL 6064A, Application of Anthony Cipriano for a 5.5’ 

front yard setback variance to allow a pool on a corner lot under 

Sections 2-01.A.6, 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 2 

Fieldstone Lane, property of Lisa & Anthony J. Cipriano Jr., in an R-

12 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant please state your name and address 

for the record, please? 

 MR. CIPRIANO:  Anthony Cipriano, 2 Fieldstone Lane, Southington, 

CT. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. CIPRIANO:  We recently purchased the home in November of 

2013.  It’s at 2 Fieldstone.  It’s a corner lot.  I was unaware of the 

corner lot frontage for the front and the side because it is 

considered a frontage. 

 When I first thought about putting a pool, I met with the 

engineering department and they sent me to zoning.  I also met with 

the town attorney. 

 Our first problem was the easement. There is a back easement on 

the back of my lot for an overflow for water.  So, I met with the town 

attorney and he drew up a hold harmless agreement which I signed which 

I still have here.  Because we thought our only issue was the driveway 

for the easement. 

 So, with the pool coming over into the easement by, I think 2 or 

3 feet, we still have 12’ of access for that road. That was our first 

initial problem.   

 Once we got past that, I applied or met with the --- several 

people for a pool.  A couple of pool companies came out and I applied 

for the application and we realized that the hardship was the side 

access. 

 The pool originally was going to be 16’ x 32’ to respect the 

boundaries and the easements we brought it down to 12’.  And, the one 

side that goes on the side by Meriden Avenue, will go in 5.5’ into 

that frontage which normally on a regular lot would have been 10’ from 

what I was told.  So it’s now 40. 

 I don’t know if you guys have the pictures, but on the side 

easement, there is a stonewall with a berm for privacy so even with 

that pool going in there, from the road, Meriden Avenue, you wouldn’t 

even see the pool from the road because of the large stonewall and 

berm and pine trees. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  So you would be behind the berm, essentially? 

 MR. CIPRIANO:  Yes, sir. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  If I look at the picture, the pictures that you 

provided, the pool then is going to go behind the um, the porch and 

between those two trees that you’ve got there? 

 MR. CIPRIANO: Yes, sir.  It’ll go the long way along the back 

deck. But it will go 5.5’ into that 40’ side yard.  Which will still 

be behind the berm. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Now, does that include any fencing?  Or is that the 

pool size itself or does that include the fencing and patio and all 

that? 

 MR. CIPRIANO:  That’s the pool.  We’re going to go with the 3’ 

around that front. 

 MR. GWOREK:  So then any fencing would have to go further into 

the easement? 

 MR. CIPRIANO:  No, that’ll be right on the edge. 

 MR. GWOREK: It’s going to be right on? 

 MR. CIPRIANO: Yah. That’s including the 3’ around it. 

 MR. GWOREK: Okay. 

 THE CHAIR: Now, this is an in ground or above ground, sorry. 

 MR. CIPRIANO:  In ground, sir. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Questions? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Do we need to have that read into the record, the 

agreement, the hold harmless? 

 THE CHAIR: We should probably have a copy of it attached as part 

of the permanent record.  Okay. 

 MR. CIPRIANO:  Do you need that now? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes, please, if you would. 

 MR. CIPRIANO:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  We’ll just put it as part of the permanent record. 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  Okay. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  Now, just, when I look at the berm, because I live in 

the next development over, um, but that berm, it ends right behind 

your property, correct? 

 MR. CIPRIANO:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR: So, where that one pine tree would be and where that 

one stand up maple tree or whatever it is, that’s the end, that’s the 

back corner of your property? 

 MR. CIPRIANO: Well, no.  My property goes back further.  I run 

into the easement. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Will the pool be entirely behind the berm or will 

some of it to be to the north of the berm? 

 MR. CIPRIANO: Is north facing to the left of the pine trees?  Is 

that north? 

 MR. O’KEEFE: North would be going towards the center of town. 

 MR. CIPRIANO: Yah, it will be --- it will be behind that. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 Maybe a foot, or so.  On that corner.  That’s why we reduced it 

further, from 16’ down to 12. 

 THE CHAIR:  Then behind that you’ve got the easement and then 

you’ve got the wetlands behind that, as well. 

 MR. CIPRIANO:  And, we couldn’t put the pool any closer because 

then you have the footings for the deck and that would jeopardize the 

safety of the deck.  Therefore, we went from 16 down to 12. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Questions? 

 MR. CIPRIANO: Also, the length the other way, you have the 

easement for the 10’ of the property with the patio.  So you had ---

there is really no other place to put it.   

 THE CHAIR:   Okay. 

 MR. CIPRIANO: That 5’. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Okay. Anything else? 

 MR. CIPRIANO: No, sir. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions? 

 MR. GWOREK: You are not going to be jumping off of the deck into 

the pool are you? 

 MR. CIPRIANO:  No. Well, I had, I was worried about the kids, but 

it’s got the high --- 

 MR. GWOREK:  I saw that. 

 MR. CIPRIANO:  Actually we put the height on the other --- 

 THE CHAIR:   Yah, right. 

 (Chuckles) 

 MR. CIPRIANO:  We were all kids once. 

 THE CHAIR:  You ain’t seen nothing, yet. 

 Okay.  Thank you very much. 

 MR. CIPRIANO:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone speaking or anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 D. APPEAL 6065A, Application of First Hartford Realty 

Corporations c/o Attorney Benjamin Proto for a special exception 

location approval for a gasoline filling station under Sections 4-

03.32B, 11-03 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 1978 West Street, 

property of Westside Associates, LLC in a B zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or their representative state 

their name and address for the record, please? 

 ATTORNEY PROTO:  Good evening, Mr. Chairman.  Attorney Benjamin 

Proto, 2090 2-0-9-0 Cutspring Road, Stratford, CT on behalf of the 

applicant. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay. 

 ATTORNEY PROTO: Mr. Chairman and commissioners, good evening.  

Again my name is Benjamin Proto.  With me this evening I have a couple 

of people who will be involved in the presentation.  First is Chuck 

(Inaudible) a representative of First Hartford Realty Corporation who 

is the developer of the Cumberland Farms site. 

 Also with us this evening is Patrick O’Leary who is the project 

engineer with VHB Engineering. 

 And, Steven Savera (sp) who is our traffic engineer with Fuss & 

O’Neill. 

 The application this evening gentlemen, is seeking approval to 

locate a gasoline station at property located at 1978 West Street 

which is, as you know, is also known as Route 229. 

 We also have a second application which is the next application 

on your agenda which we’ll deal with at that point having to do with 

the sign variance. 

 The property is located currently in a B zone which, as I 

understand it, allows for gas stations subject to your location 

approval. 

 It is at an intersection which is controlled by a traffic signal.  

The traffic signal will remain and will be utilized for purposes of 

traffic control at the site.  Mr. Savera will talk more about that.  

 As I said, it is located in a B zone which allows for the sale of 

gasoline. 
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 We also obviously as you are aware will --- assuming we are 

fortunate this evening to get an approval --- have to go to zoning for 

site plan approval. 

 The site is currently vacant land.  And, it abuts vacant land.  

The site itself is just under one acre in size. For all intent and 

purposes, it is relatively flat.  And, it is, as you can see from the 

site plan which I will show in a few moments, is relatively square in 

dimension. 

 Now, First Hartford on behalf of Cumberland Farms, is proposing 

to construct a convenience store building of 4,512 sf together with 

four fueling dispensers with eight fueling stations, one on each side. 

 The plan is fully compliant with all the zoning requirements as 

to lot size, lot area, coverage, setback, frontage, parking.  No 

variances are needed at this time to construct this facility. 

 The site itself has two access points.  One on West Street, on 

the south --- I’m sorry. 

 (Pause) 

 Two access points.  One is on southeast portion of the property 

and one on the north side of the property which is accessed through an 

easement on abutting property and that easement has been negotiated 

and is in place.  It has not yet been recorded. It has been agreed to 

between the property owner and Cumberland Farms.   

 That will be the entranceway and Mr. O’Leary will talk more about 

that, where our delivery vehicles will enter the property. 

 The survey shows an area of some wetlands.  Although we have had 

some conversations with the administrator and we believe those 

wetlands to be predominantly manmade wetland.  However, we are going 

to have to have some conversations with the wetlands commission and we 

will be undertaking that, as well. 

 At this point, I am going to ask Mr.  O’Leary to come forth.  He 

is our project engineer and he can discuss the engineering aspects of 

the project.  Hopefully, we can get this up on the screen. 

 MR. O’LEARY:  Mr. Chairman, I have copies for the members of the 

board here which will follow along with this.  With your permission, I 

may approach? 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  Sure.  Thank you. 
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 (Pause, Pause) 

 (Undertone comments) 

 (Pause, Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  Let the record show we’re having a temporary glitch 

here on technology. 

 (Pause) 

 Okay.  Would you state your name and address for the record, 

please? 

 MR. O’LEARY:  Good evening, Mr. Chairman.  Patrick O’Leary.  I am 

a principal with VHB Engineering, 100 Great Meadow Road in 

Wethersfield, CT. 

 The slides I’ll be showing you here match the handouts I’ve 

provided and hopefully it will facilitate the viewing.  The screen is 

a little bit far away, so if you are shifting between the handouts and 

the screen, I understand. 

 Just to get us on location here, we’ve labeled the site.  There 

is West Street, 22. Directly across the street from there is a 

residential community.  Right in this area here.  

 We have Queen Street over here.    Westwood Drive over here.  I 

am pointing to that tract location. 

 The site under consideration is at a signalized intersection.  It 

is on the west side of the intersection here.  It is a site that has 

been subject to some grading in the past.   This is showing the 

existing conditions of the site under consideration. 

 The blue line here outlines the lot itself.  This area over here 

is an easement area that will provide access to the remaining rear 

land here as well as potentially the adjacent property. 

 To the right we have West Street along the side here. 

 The wetland areas that Attorney Proto had referred to are located 

in these two areas.  Kind of unusual in nature.  I believe what they 

result from is this an entirely filled site. Fill was imported into 

the site over the years.  Deposited there and compacted.  And, it has 

stabilized through the years.  I would suspect that sometime in the 

past somebody went out here and dug a couple of test pits to look at 

the quality of the fill material and what they opted to do is not fill 
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the holes in after they dug the holes.  Alternately, water got in 

there and it started developing some very minor wetland 

characteristics.  To be conservative, we identified them.  And, we 

have had conversations with the wetland agent here and will be working 

with the community to determine whether these are regulated or not. 

 My initial suspicion is that they will not be regulated because 

if you dig down about another foot or two, you actually hit pavement.  

I believe pavement was around before wetlands originated. 

 The development plan under consideration here this evening for 

the location permit is to develop an approximately 4500 sf Cumberland 

Farms store with an associated fueling facility.  The fueling islands 

are located right here in this vicinity. 

 Here is the underground storage tanks.  This is a particularly 

well suited location for this.  This has a great deal of commuter 

traffic out here.  Ideally, you have a convenience store combined with 

a gas station, at a signalized intersection, so we do have traffic 

control. 

 I’m sure people are all much aware of Queen Street and there are 

a number of gas stations that are located along there.  They’re not 

subject to traffic control: they create some traffic nuisances with 

timing particularly during the peak periods.   

 We’re very fortunate to have a signalized intersection here which 

will assist in controlling traffic. 

 And, overall, the site itself lends itself well to facilitating 

some other situations.  If you look here, you can see a continuation 

of the access drive to the rear land.  As it sits today and as plotted 

within the assessor’s office, the piece in the back here does not 

actually have frontage.  Creating this access road, drive, through the 

easement area here, we have Cumberland Farms that provides access to 

that land and cleans up any potential future zoning issues from that 

perspective. 

 We have looked at overall – 

 THE CHAIR: Just a quick question:  On that access road, are you 

planning on putting that in? 

 MR. O’LEARY:  This access road will be constructed as part of 

Cumberland Farm’s project.  

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 
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 MR. O’LEARY:  It will be terminated back here.  There is still 

full access around here.  There is no dead-end. If somebody came down 

here mistakenly, they’d be able to turn around and come back out.  So 

it is full access. 

 And, alternately, if and when future development takes place on 

the back here, they’ll just continue this access drive to the west. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 MR. O’LEARY:  As noted, we have a site here that’s been subject 

to fill over the years.  As part of the Cumberland Farms development 

program, we’ll note we will rework the earth and make sure the soils 

are appropriate and move any of that underlying asphalt. 

 The tanks that are being used on this site, double walled tanks. 

Fiberglass reinforced tanks. We use brine filled solution in between 

the interfacial spaces between the tanks and basically what that does 

from a safety perspective --- we are all concerned about safety 

particularly when we are locating a store like this --- it is an added 

factor of safety to insure that any fuel or byproducts does not get 

into the ground, i.e.: the groundwater. 

 We have the two tanks. We have the interfacial spaces over the 

brine solution.  If a crack ever occurred in the internal tank, the 

brine solution would go into the   tank.  There’s a pizzometer (sp) on 

the brine solution that would be going down.  The alarms would go off.  

Everything would be shut down.  Emergency response teams would be 

called.  

 Similarly, on the outside tank, which is just an extra factor of 

safety, if there is a crack in the outside tank wall, the brine 

solution would then go out into the surrounding earth.  The pizzometer 

would identify that the brine solution has fallen.  Alarms would go 

off.  Everything would shut down.  Emergency response teams would be 

out there and take the necessary steps to prevent any catastrophic 

failures. 

 Research we’ve done to date on this is about 300,000 of these 

tanks installed across the US, California to Connecticut, and there 

have been no failures reported to-date on these 300,000 tanks some of 

which are located in earthquake zones, for example, like California.  

So we are very comfortable from a safety standpoint that we are using 

a very safe product with respect to the underground storage. 
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 And, similarly, all the lines going from the tanks to the fueling 

facility itself, they are all double walled.  They are not brine 

filled. It’s difficult to do it. But they are pressurized and the 

pressure between the walls are monitored once again, a similar process 

as the brine solution going down. 

 Shown here is a photograph of what it is anticipated the 

Cumberland Farms store will look like.  This is a Photoshop simulation 

of what is anticipated to be built there. 

 From a color standpoint, their colors, this appears very while.  

It is a little more creamy in color.  A little more beige than what 

may be depicted here in the photo. 

 And, of one note, it will be the subject of the second 

application, the sign location being shown here ---  the sign is 

actually proposed over here. This is very early in the process when we 

first started investigating the site, trying to figure out how things 

would work and look on the site.  At that time we had not identified 

there was an easement that runs along the front side of the site here.  

A 20’ easement for a sewer line had not been identified. We didn’t 

know about it so we are showing the sign up here on the road. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry. If you put it on where you show it 

initially, no, go back, right there.  Is that --- isn’t that the 

easement part?  That’s not on your property, is it? 

 MR. O’LEARY:  That is correct.  We are obtaining an easement from 

the subject property to locate that over there.  It is part of the 

agreement with respect to building.  There will be a drive aisle here 

and all other improvements associated with it. 

 THE CHAIR:  So it is going to be directly across from the street 

lights then, from the stub? 

 MR. O’LEARY:  A little bit in from the street lights.  I’ll 

backup to the site plan.  In fact, another change in the site plan 

that will ultimately be submitted, if you look at this rendering, you 

can see they were proposing a curb cut in here so you could actually 

drive in to the site and take an immediate left turn into the 

Cumberland Farms. 

 If you looked at your site plan, the staff has provided some 

preliminary comment.  We have not been before planning and zoning at 

this point, but we have been meeting with staff trying to seek comment 

from staff, DOT, et cetera. 
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 One of the recommendations that as forthcoming from the staff was 

not to allow access here and close this off so vehicle would have to 

come and enter here instead of having two cuts into the site. 

 What that does over here is this piece right here, down to the 

road, will become one solid landscaped island and that’s the area 

where that sign would be located. 

 MR. LAPORTE: How far off the road would that sign be? 

 MR. O’LEARY:  I believe we are showing approximately 36’ off the 

road at this point. 

 THE CHAIR:  Because obviously the one that, the one that you are 

depicting there is not anywhere near that. 

 MR. O’LEARY:  Correct.  Nor does the regulations require it.  

And, once again, we do have a pending application that will be 

following with respect to the sign where you will probably want to 

discuss that more.  And, obviously, during that portion, the 

presentation for the sign variance, we can back up to any of these 

photos to get it in the proper context for you at that time.  But it 

is your discretion, Mr. Chairman, when to discuss it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, I just wanted to make a little 

clarification here.  Is that sign to be shared in the future with the 

adjacent lot?  You are allowed one sign per lot. So, you kind of put 

the adjacent property owner in a situation where they need a variance 

if they had a stantion sign according to the regulations. 

 MR. O’LEARY:  There is no intent at this point to have a shared 

sign.  (Inaudible comments) 

 THE CHAIR:  But I think what, what Dave is saying is that if the 

adjacent property owner wants to put in a sign, he is going to have to 

come in with a variance for the second sign. 

 MR. O’LEARY:   For a second sign or work with Cumberland Farms to 

turn it into a common pylon which is what I think you are suggesting.  

A common pylon sign for both sites. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. O’LEARY:  I believe that is what the recommendation is. 

 (Pause) 
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 With that, Mr. Chairman, we do believe that we have designed a 

site that is compliant with respect to the site plan issues up see up 

here today. We are complying with all the bulk and dimensional 

regulations.  We are not seeking any relief with respect to setbacks 

or buildings, canopies.  Any structures on the site are fully 

compliant with respect to landscaping requirements and our plans when 

submitted will be. 

 We believe this plan is fully zoning compliant.  As noted, we 

have not submitted to planning and zoning at this time.   

 So we will not be seeking any additional relief with respect to 

the site plan itself.  

 We think the site is particularly well positioned on a commercial 

collector road that brings traffic either down to Interstate 84 as 

well as heading to the north, particularly well suited both for the 

convenience store itself as well as the fueling facility. 

 We are not in an aquifer area.  As noted, the underlying soils 

are fill, asphalt, things of that nature.   Topographically and from 

an existing condition evaluation particularly a very suitable place to 

put this.  We wouldn’t want to put fuel tanks in a pristine area, 

adjacent to wetlands, and things of that nature just to be extra safe. 

 With that, I’ll turn it back over to Attorney Proto. 

 THE CHAIR:  Just one question. 

 MR. O’LEARY:  Absolutely. 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s technical, for me and probably not for you, but 

is this, are you strictly going to be selling gas or are you going to 

have diesel, as well?  Because you have two tanks.  And, I’m just --- 

obviously, they don’t work well together. 

 MR. O’LEARY:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I didn’t know if I should 

go into that much detail.  The two tanks are 20,000 gallon tanks.  

They’re divided approximately into two compartments each.  So you have 

10,000, 10,000, 10,000 and 10,000.  Basically what they do typically, 

and it changes on a store to store basis depending upon demand from 

the community, one of the tanks will be used for diesel. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 
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 MR. O’LEARY:  Which is for motor vehicle use, passenger car use. 

It is not intended to be a fueling facility for trucks.  They do not 

have pumps that facilitate 10-wheelers or 18-wheel trucks. 

 I’ve been asked that question before many times in public.  If 

you go to a fueling station for a truck, you’ll see they have a very 

big nozzle.  It’s under high pressure because they’re filling hundreds 

of gallons in those tanks.  A major truck like that would not want to 

come into a facility like this because they would be sitting there for 

a half of the day trying to get fuel.  Eighteen wheelers tend to stay 

on truck stops.  But we do have passenger vehicles that operate on 

diesel as well as some small pickups, things of that nature which 

operate on diesel. 

 THE CHAIR:  Would a box truck fit in there? 

 MR. O’LEARY:  Um, the canopy itself is designed.  We have 15’ of 

clearance there and the reason for that is it is required from a 

safety standpoint to make sure that any vehicle, fire vehicles, 

emergency vehicles could pass in under and thru the canopy areas.  By 

virtue of that, you know, most box trucks will fit there. 

 In addition to that, and thinking about things, you circulate, 

you have ten trucks that have to come in and drop of the fuel off.  

The tanker trucks are able to fit under the canopy here and they 

actually do drive under a portion of it.  So, it should be, if 

necessary for some single unit truck that’s stuck and needs fuel, 

they’d be able to get in there and get out of there. 

 The remaining tanks on the site, one portion of the tank is 

dedicated to high test fuel, 91 octane.  The other two compartments 

are dedicated to regular and then the premium fuel itself is blended 

via the pumps taking the high octane and mixing it with the regular 

unleaded premium or premium, 89 octane or whatever it might be. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 MR. GWOREK:  I have a few more questions if you don’t mind. 

 The property to the south, adjacent, residential?  Is that 

correct? 

 (Pause) 

 MR. O’LEARY:  Across the street is residential. 
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 MR. GWOREK:  But directly to the --- looking at the --- that 

portion? 

 MR. O’LEARY:  No, that’s immediately south there is a vacant lot.  

There is a vacant lot and then it is residential. 

 ATTORNEY PROTO:  It is zoned business. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Do you have the --- I’m looking at a GIS map, local 

one.  Yah, if you go back to the next one. 

 Right there.  It says building residence.  My concern is, I 

understand it is a business zone.  I see the trees, the buffer line 

that you have there on the south side of your site layout.  I mean, if 

you are going to be developing this site, there looks like there is a 

current tree line there. Is that going to be removed or --- 

 MR. O’LEARY:  I’ll go back to the site plan very quickly here. 

 Actually, none of the tree line along here will be disturbed. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay. 

 MR. O’LEARY:  Within the property line, in this section right 

here, we do have grading going on there and that’s the reason for 

creating this buffer. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Along. 

 MR. O’LEARY:  Along here is to protect that property. 

 I apologize, I thought the lot adjacent was vacant and then the 

house was the next one over.  So, I appreciate your correction on 

that. 

 And, we do pay attention, though it is zoned commercial, we do 

recognize that it may have a residential use currently.   Hopefully, 

it will be commercial in the future. 

 The site lighting we pay a lot of attention to.  We don’t want to 

impede upon a residential use.  What we look for along the property 

lines here to protect them is zero foot candels spillover from 

lighting recognizing they are a residence and they want to sleep at 

night and not have lights shining in to their facilities. 

 Relative to the pumps, um, they do have um, the TV monitors on 

them. They’re maintained around 50 decibels which is generally normal 

conversation. They do have the ability to control them if there are 
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people in the neighborhoods who are bothered by them or hindered by 

them.  Given the traffic out here on West Street, the 50 decibel 

volume will not be heard.  The traffic itself will dull that noise.  

 MR.GWOREK:  Okay.  My other concern would be the – since the main 

access way looks like it is going to be at the light there, the 

intersection.  If for some reason you are not granted that because of 

some wetlands or some other concern, is there going to be another 

access to the site or is it something where you are not even going to 

proceed with development if you cannot develop on that? 

 MR. O’LEARY:  We are proposing a full service access here. 

 MR. GWOREK:  But that would not be a light at that --- 

 MR. O’LEARY:  There is no light here at that location. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay. 

 MR. O’LEARY:  Um, we have been in discussions with DOT today and 

this agreement is in place with the property owner and there are 

documents in place for purchase / sells and easements back and forth. 

 DOT, you know, concurs with the use of the light here.  Any 

improvements incumbent upon the Cumberland Farms to make, if the 

signals need any type of upgrading, controllers or otherwise 

improvements here, it’s not at the expense of the town or the state. 

The expense is fully born by the developer be it Cumberland Farms. 

 And, we still, we will be in discussion with DOT on that 

particular curb cut.  We are showing it as a full access curb cut. 

Full access from both directions going in and exiting the site. 

 West Street here is under DOT control.  So ultimately they are 

going to have the final say on the configuration of the curb cuts and 

if there are any limitations associated with those. 

 MR. GWOREK:  That was my major concern if for some reason they 

come back and those are wetlands and you can’t develop on that site 

then you would only have one access to the site and that might be a 

nightmare for West Street. 

 MR. O’LEARY:  The site will not function with one access because 

we have to get tractor trailers into the site to get the fuel for 

passenger vehicles and the like. 
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 But a site this size, this small, we couldn’t get things 

separated out sufficiently to get tractor trailers without the ability 

to enter here. 

 As well as I would question whether or not Cumberland Farms would 

want to be there with a public safety issue.  They want people to get 

into their store and out of their store safely, as well. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay. Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, just to speak to Jeff’s point, 

Commissioner Gworek’s point, through the site plan process they do 

require a light proof fence if it abuts a residential use. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  A residential zone, a 20’ landscaped buffer. But 

just a residential use in that zone, it is the fence. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay. 

 ATTORNEY PROTO:  Mr. Chairman, just to talk about traffic which 

seems to be a bit of a discussion point, Steve Savera from Fuss & 

O’Neill has performed a traffic study and I believe you have it.  And, 

he is here tonight to present that and have a conversation with you 

with regard to traffic. 

 THE CHAIR:   Thank you. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. SAVERA:  Good evening, I am Steve Savera.  I am a senior 

project manager with the firm of Fuss & O’Neill of Manchester, CT. 

 I have been retained by the developers of the property on behalf 

of Cumberland Farms to prepare a traffic impact study report in 

accordance with standard practice and the requirements of the town’s 

zoning bylaw.  That is in the process of being finalized and will be 

submitted with the site plan package. 

 But I will present the findings that we have, that we know to-

date, tonight. 

 The major characteristic of this type of use, highway oriented 

use, is that the majority of the vehicle trips going in and out of the 
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site will be vehicles that are already passing the site, north and 

south, on West  Street. 

 They will be trips that are not dedicated as a destination for 

Cumberland Farms.  The access to Cumberland Farms will be an 

intermediate stop on the trip for some purpose such as commuting, 

shopping or other types. 

 So the majority of the driveway traffic trip generation will 

actually be traffic that is not added to West Street. 

 We estimated there’ll be 80 to 100 vehicle trips per hour during 

the morning and evening commuting peak hour.  Less throughout the day. 

But those are the peak hour numbers that we analyzed to see what the 

impacts would be. 

 It’s sort of a slightly higher number during the evening peak 

hour when there is higher flow on West Street. 

 So it will be about evenly distributed between the northbound and 

the southbound directions as they are currently on West Street.  But 

only about, about 40 to 60 percent of those will be – 30 to 40 percent 

of those will be new trips on West Street. 

 So the amount of traffic that is actually going to be added to 

West Street is on the order 16 to 30 trips during those peak hours. 

 As has been stated, in addition to this location approval, and 

the site plan approval from planning and zoning, we also need an 

encroachment permit from the Connecticut DOT both for the access to 

the site and also for the modifications to the existing control 

signal.  Those will all be permits that need to be applied for through 

ConnDOT.   They like to see the town’s approval as a part of that 

application.  So we will go through the municipal process first before 

we apply to DOT for those permits. 

 And, we will have to design all of the signal system 

modifications to their standards. 

 We’ve analyzed the operations at the driveways.  At both the 

signalized intersection driveway and at the unsignalized southerly 

driveway.  The nature of these pass by trips is that they’re pretty 

much one directional.  Traffic southbound will enter the site at the 

northerly driveway, access the fuel fueling positions, go to the 

store, exit at the southerly driveway and continue on their way.  The 

reverse is also true from the south and basically from the north.  We 
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distribute the site trips accordingly to that directional 

distribution. 

 At both of the site driveway locations, we see that there is not 

going to be undue congestion.  There is not going to be any 

significant delay to vehicles making turns in/out of the site.  And, 

there isn’t going to be any congestion associated with the operation 

there or conflicts. 

 One major advantage of the site is we do have the signal control 

at the driveway. So, that’s, you know, a much safer form of access 

than is available to other sites along West Street. 

 If you have any questions, I’ll be happy to answer them. 

 THE CHAIR:  One question I had:  You mentioned that typically 

these types of stores, people are coming from work or going to work 

and they stop in for coffee, for whatever, for gas.  But then you said 

that it would increase the traffic. What did you mean by that? 

 If it is going to increase traffic by some number you gave, why 

would that happen? 

 MR. SAVERA: Well, some of the trips will --- we assume that some 

of the trips will be new.   Just the majority of them are what we call 

pass by trips from the existing traffic. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, so what would that increase the traffic by if 

it was --- you know, end of point type? 

 (Pause) 

 MR. SAVERA:  So, during the morning commuting peak hour, we 

assume there is going to be 82 trips accessing the site, evenly split 

between entering and exiting, so 41 in and 41 out. 

 Of those trips, there will only be 16 new entering trips, 16 new 

exiting trips. So 32 of those 82 trips will be new ---will be new 

trips. The remaining 50 trips will be the pass by trips.  

 During the PM, there is a similar distribution. Out of the 180 

total trips, 48 of those will be new. 

 THE CHAIR: That’s really a 20% or – 

 MR. GWOREK: Forty percent. 
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 THE CHAIR:  --- a 40% increase over what is there now from a 

traffic volume standpoint.  Is that correct? 

 MR. SAVERA:  Compared to what’s there now? 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, you are saying that you are expecting X amount 

of vehicles going in, entering and exiting. 

 MR. SAVERA: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  That is going from work, to work, et cetera.  

 But then you are saying that the increase is going to be where 

someone might be coming from their home to go directly there and 

that’s going to increase by, you said what, 40%?  Is that the number? 

 MR. GWOREK:  I believe so. 

 MR. SAVERA:   Well— 

 THE CHAIR:  Isn’t that a significant increase in traffic? 

 MR. SAVERA:  No, it’s not. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry? 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  You are not talking about the total number of 

trips on West Street.  You are talking about yah, he’s saying so many 

per hour. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah, turning into that --- 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  You can’t compare it with what is currently on 

West Street.  That would be an increase in what is currently on West 

Street on a peak hour.  It’s quite minimal.  Twenty. 

 THE CHAIR: Right.  But going into the building --- 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  I believe there are 60,000 ---I don’t know what 

the total trips per day on West Street are. 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s getting larger, too. 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  Yah, and getting larger. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah. 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  But it is not a 40% increase in – 

 THE CHAIR:  No. No.  No. 
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 MR. GWOREK:  No. 

 THE CHAIR:  I hope not! 

 (Chuckles) 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  I heard 40% when we are already at 50,000-

something per day. 

 THE CHAIR:  No, no, no, no, no. 

 MR. SAVERA:  So, roughly 60% of the trips going in/out of the 

driveway will be pass by trips. Those are cars already --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  That was the number, okay, thank you. 

 Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you. 

 ATTORNEY PROTO:  Mr. Chairman, just to kind of sum up for you.  

As I think we’ve indicated, we believe the site to be particularly 

well suited for this type of use. 

 With the traffic signal, the location, the size and the flow, a 

fully compliant site that requires no variances. 

 The location is in our opinion an outstanding location for this 

type of use.   

 We would ask the board’s consideration for this application and 

request that the board grant our location approval for a gasoline 

service station at this location. 

 If there are any questions, Mr. Chairman, we are happy to answer 

any other questions of the board. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah, just one question:  Have you submitted a site 

plan application? 

 ATTORNEY PROTO:  Not at this time. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Because as I am looking at the procedure, it says 

each application for special permit use shall be accompanied by a 

concurrent site plan application as detailed in Section 9. 
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 ATTORNEY PROTO:  We are working with staff on that and um, their 

recommendation was to come here. Once we’re here, to go there.  So 

that’s what we’re doing.  It will be the same application unless the 

board makes some changes to what we’ve proposed. But we will submit 

what you see here today assuming the board approves what you see here. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, what you’re saying is, while you have not done 

the site plan application, you are intending for this --- to submit 

this rendering as your site plan. 

 ATTORNEY PROTO:   Unless the board --- and when we spoke with 

staff, it seemed to make sense that to submit an application for A and 

if the board made changes --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I just want to make sure that we are not giving a 

special use permit and we’re looking at one thing and then something 

completely different is in front of planning and zoning. 

 MR.PROTO:  Unless you make --- you make certain changes, what you 

see is what zoning is going to get. 

 THE CHAIR:  We’ll just stipulate that as part of the motion then. 

 ATTORNEY PROTO: We have no problem with that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Any other questions? 

 MR. WYSONG:  Yes.  I have a question.  Do the requirements of 

Section 11-03.1(c) apply?  And, have you complied? 

 ATTORNEY PROTO: You’ve got to help me with that. 

 MR. WYSONG:  It is a letter of notification to all property 

owners within 250’ to be sent --- compiled by the applicant on the 

list of names and sent no more than 15 days nor less than 10 days 

before such hearing that we are at tonight? 

 ATTORNEY PROTO:  We did not.  And, that question was specifically 

asked of staff.  Staff informed us that that was not our obligation.  

That the board or the staff would do that.  I specifically asked about 

that and was told the staff would review that.  And, it is my 

understanding that that letter did in fact go out from the town. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Mr. Chairman? 

 THE CHAIR:  Mark, can you address that? 
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 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:   That wouldn’t --- go ahead, Dave. 

 It wouldn’t surprise me because normally what happens is that the 

– usually it gets sent out by the planning division. I am not sure 

what happened in this particular case. 

 When we have SPU, excuse me, zone changes and things like that, 

the applicant prepares a map which shows the property owners and 

addresses and then it gets sent over to planning and it works out of 

there. 

 Since Dave is from planning, I’ll defer to him on this 

application. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Specifically, for the special permit.  This is a 

special exception, so they will ---you know, they’ll comply with the 

PZC standards and comply with the ZBA standards, posting the sign in 

front for the pending notification.   

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  You haven’t been to the PZC, yet, correct? 

 ATTORNEY PROTO:  No.   Again, sir, if I may, we asked that.  You 

have special exception and special permit. So we wanted to make sure 

and what we were told is staff will take care of this and we take care 

of zoning when we come in for site plan. 

 I can only tell you what we’ve been told.  The direction we were 

given by staff when we asked about it. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  We have no issues with the protocol that was 

followed. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 ATTORNEY PROTO:  It is my understanding that letters did go out.  

There were notifications made.  I know I received at least email from 

a gentleman who lives near the property.  So, I’m not sure how he was 

aware of it.   

 MR. LAVALLEE:  It was properly noticed, Mr. Chairman. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Okay.  Any other questions of the applicant or their 

representatives? 

 (No response) 
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 Thank you. 

 ATTORNEY PROTO:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Thank you, gentlemen. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Is there anyone opposing this application? 

 Would you please step forward with your name and address? 

 MR.DRUIN:  My name is Rich Druin. I live at 1985 West Street, 

across the street, the residential active adult community.   

 Can I utilize one of those screens when I talk?  I need to flip 

to the one that’s the visual. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 That’s the one right there.   Okay, I’ve lived at Ridgeview for 

the past eight years.   2006.   And, um, I’ve been before the planning 

& zoning on a couple of other matters.  I’m kind of familiar with some 

of the sections and so forth. 

 These other two gentlemen over here also live at Ridgeview.  And, 

I think one of them will also talk. 

 On this side of the --- okay, right where that light is, across 

the street from right here, there is a complex of four units.  And, 

they’re senior citizens in their 60’, 70’s and maybe beyond. I don’t 

know. 

 But it is a concern.  I live up on top of the hill, so it’s not 

like it is a concern for me, but for my fellow --- 

 THE CHAIR: Well, maybe if you go back to the first slide, it 

might be easier for us to get a --- the first slide would show, it’s a 

little blurred, but I think we’ll get a better --- right there. 

 MR. DRUIN:  All right.  Is that where the light?  Where is 

Ridgeview, right there?  Okay, I live sort of like up here. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yup. 
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 MR. DRUIN:  There is a pond. I live over by the very nice area up 

there. But right down here, as you come up the street right across 

from the traffic light, there are residential homes here and they’re 

right on the --- their front porches abut West Street. 

 So, my concern is the – you know, the lighting and how it would 

be in harmony with the area. 

 I don’t know what kind of lights there will be in all with the 

pumps or the lights out front or what kind of street lights are going 

to be actually at the gas station. 

 I mean, it won’t affect myself, which I’m happy. But for the 

individuals that have been there eight years it is going to come as 

quite a shock if they won’t be able to sleep at night.  So that’s one 

area.  It’s the lighting. 

 Is it going to be in harmony with that type of a community? 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. Well, they’ll answer your questions when you 

are finished. 

 MR. DRUIN:  Okay.  The other item I have is I need to go to --- I 

want to go to the one where the actual street --- right there.  Okay. 

 This intersection here as a lot of people in the community know, 

it is, it is a very dangerous intersection. Okay?  It can be rigged or 

controlled by the DOT but you know, if you are sitting over here in 

the morning, which I do between 7:00 and 7:15 and you pull out, um, 

many instances there are people that’re coming down here and they 

really don’t care.  They’re not stopping.  Or they’re not stopping 

from over by Kizl’s over here going that way. 

 So there is a concern about the amount of this extra 40% of 

traffic or 30% or whatever the number is actually going to turn into.  

There’s going to be people coming from here, turning over here, but 

there are going to be people coming from here that just --- and the 

direction from, what’s that heading south?  There is only one lane, 

okay. It shows two, but that is a cut off.  It’s a required turn into 

Ridgeview coming up this way. 

 And, coming down this way, it is two lanes and then it goes into 

one to ESPN.  So that’s another concern. 

 You’ve got one lane going up, two lanes coming down.  And, if 

anybody has done it, you know, I’ve sat out there many times.  I’ve 

seen a lot of traffic studies.  I’ve seen a lot of traffic studies 
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presented on this street that were totally wrong or they were ten 

years old and they were not updated or  they’re not planning in, 

they’re not taking into consideration all of the new traffic with ESPN 

and the industrial park and some of the others. 

 From 5:00 to like 6:30, this entire section of Route 229, heading 

south, is nothing but a traffic --- it’s like heading into Waterbury 

on Route 84.  It’s just stopped.   

 So if people want to come in from the south, heading north, to 

get into the gas station, God bless them.  It’s just going to be a – 

it’s like (inaudible) the stork or something.  It’s going to be 

nothing but traffic jams.  And, near rear end collisions. 

 I have nothing against the idea of the development there as it 

has been approved or whatever.  I mean, it’s nice for the area. It’s 

better than some other things that could be proposed.  But I think 

something has to be done due to the intersection, the lighting.  The 

lighting is a major concern because the people up here, their bedrooms 

are facing west to where all the lights are going to be.  They’re 

going to be right in here and the gas pumps and stuff. 

 Maybe we can control them or dim them down or something. I don’t 

know.  It is a concern that I am raising.  

 So it’s the lighting, it’s the traffic and is it really in 

harmony with --- you do have to consider a residential area even 

though it is commercial. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. DRUIN:  Those are my concerns that I have. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 MR. DRUIN:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR: Is there anyone else speaking or opposing this 

application, please? 

 MR. GRANEY:  Good evening.  My name is Frank Graney – G-r-a-n-e-

y.  I also live at 1985 West Street.  An upper level from where Mr. 

Druin lives. 

 And, I originally was concerned --- I learned yesterday about 

this project. So, I wasn’t notified as a neighbor.  I was concerned 

about pollution through sound and through light.  Because so many 
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service stations now, you know, broadcast music of various kinds, 24 

hours a day, entertainment for customers as they’re filling up. 

 And, the other concern I share with Richard has to do with the 

lighting.  Partially, because the lighting impacts are considered 

horizontal.  So the neighbors to the left of that image, you know, if 

even take into consideration.  

 We are vertical neighbors effectively, as was pointed out.  So we 

are up on a hill and some of us would be affected more others. There 

are four units that are going to be really affected. 

 And, I see this as a --- I thought this was going to be a 

convenience store seeking to add a gas station. But clearly this is a 

service station coming in as a convenience store. 

 And, this I believe would have a major environmental affect for 

its affect on the senior active community that we live in.  I think 

that it affects the quality of our lives. It affects the value of our 

property.  And, I am very concerned about it. 

 The traffic here is very heavy.  You have the numbers.  The rule 

is when we leave our development, right turns, and you must wait at 

least ten seconds in order to reduce the risk of our lives. 

 And, the traffic at night is very, very congested. 

 But this is somewhat shocking to me because it almost seems the 

scale of the service station that’s hidden at BJs.   

 So I would ask consideration for the neighborhood, for the effect 

of the environment upon the neighbors who live there. 

 Thank you very much. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you.  

 Is there anyone else opposing this application? 

 MR. CAPO:  Hi, my name is Bob Capo.  1985 West Street, Unit 36, 

Ridgeview Condos.  I apologize: I just came into town so I am not very 

prepared.  I ask your indulgence. 

 My first question is the attorney said that the gas station is 

allowed.  What’s the appeal for? 
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 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  It’s not an appeal.  This is a special 

exception. It’s one level more of a hearing.  In this case, filling 

stations are allowed in business zones in the Town of Southington. 

 This is a special exception which is required by state statute in 

our regulations.  That’s what this is for. It gives the neighbors the 

opportunity to speak. 

 MR. CAPO:  Okay. When they okayed it, it was a Dunkin Donuts or 

adding a gas station, which to me, changes the whole character.  If 

you are familiar with West Street, it is a lot of residential and the 

businesses are golf courses, driving range, restaurant, nursery.  A 

gas station is a different attitude.   

 And, according to the 2006 Plan of Development of West Street 

Corridor by Milone & MacBroom, you wanted economic development while 

protecting the quality of life and the design of the concept and at 

the same time managing the traffic control impact. 

 If you’ve ever driven on West Street from 7:00 to 8:00 in the 

morning, 3:00 to 5:00 at night, the speed limit is 40.  Everybody goes 

60.  You look in the rear view mirror and you see the guy’s eyeballs 

in the back of your mirror on your tail.   

 Two years ago we had a horrendous accident there.  People coming 

out of Bristol.  There was a car or a truck parked on the side, they 

tried to get around.  The two lanes merged and they had a horrendous 

accident.  If you remember that?   Correct? 

 This is a very dangerous place for us to get out into the road.   

This will compound.  There is no turning lanes there.  I can’t imagine 

how anybody is going to take a left hand turn going north into this 

gas station.  The traffic is going to be backed up for miles.  It 

already is. 

 And, the same thing the other way.  You said there is a light 

that is good for safety. Our light is not even just about protecting 

us: we have to count three before we go into that traffic after the 

light changes because no one stops. 

 I’ve called the town police for school buses running that light.  

Everybody is in a hurry to go to work. That’s the only way in/out of 

Bristol from Southington.  It’s a tough road. 

 They talked about two exits. I can’t imagine anybody taking a 

left hand turn into that going north.  I just don’t see it possible. 
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 What are the hours of operation of this?  Is this a 24 – 7/24? 

 THE CHAIR:  They’ll answer that for you. 

 MR. CAPO:  The diesel, you are going to have small trucks going 

in there.  We are all senior citizens, for better or for worse.  It is 

going to be a lot of noise.  Lights are going to be flashing. Bright 

lights.  It is not an attractive building.  Maybe on the Berlin 

Turnpike it is, but it certainly doesn’t mesh into this Plan of 

Development that I looked at on the computer about. 

 Public safety I think is in great danger.  It’s busiest in the 

morning and evening when the gentleman testified that 20 or 40 and I’m 

not sure what the percentage was of people going to that gas station 

will be  destination people and not transits. 

 So you are going to increase the traffic, which is already 

horrendous.  I personally don’t think the site is well suited in any 

stretch of the imagination. 

 Dunkin Donuts would be acceptable.  This is a whole different 

concept. 

 I think this is still primarily a residential area. The noise and 

the lights and the traffic input is going to severely impact I think 

what is there now. 

 Thank you very much for indulging me. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 Is there anyone here opposing?   

 Any additional? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, would you like to rebut? 

 ATTORNEY PROTO:  Yes, just briefly, Mr. Chairman.  

 One of the reason why this is a very good site for this is 

specifically because of the traffic signal.  It’s a three way traffic 

signal.  I understand the gentlemen’s concerns about traffic and 

people maybe going faster than the speed limit.  But that would be 

true for whatever you put there. If that’s the case, that’s the case. 
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 So that the store itself does not cause that or cause additional 

problems with that. In fact, I think as Mr. Savera testified, or 

talked about, was as part of the DOT process, we’re going to have to 

upgrade, in all probability upgrade almost all the controllers make it 

a better signalized area than what currently exists now. 

 So from the traffic perspective, the fact that there is a traffic 

light there as Mr. O’Leary and Mr. Savera both talked about improves 

the site. It doesn’t make the site a worse site. 

 As for light spillage, Mr. O’Leary had indicated that at the 

borders you will have zero foot candels. There’s no spillover in 

lights. The lights are very directed.  They’re LED.  They’re highly 

focused and the lighting stays on the site. It is not like the old 

days where we had the big lights that spilled over.  They’re highly 

focused lighting. 

 There is no music that is played on the site.  As was indicated, 

the pumps themselves have a small video screen.  The volume is about 

what my volume is right now.  No louder.  And, as a result of normal 

traffic on West, that sound, the volume from the video won’t project. 

 As for the attractiveness of the building, I think that’s purely 

subjective.  Some people may think it’s attractive and some may think 

it is not attractive. 

 In addition, as I understand where these gentlemen live, they 

live up the hill in I believe it’s Ridgewater? 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  Ridgeview. 

 ATTORNEY PROTO:  Ridgeview.  It is up the hill from the site.  I 

believe it is above the site as was indicated. The light spillage 

would be, whatever light spillage and we don’t believe would be any 

would be to the ground and not upward.  Everything is directed 

downward for the patrons to utilize. 

 In regards to trips, again when Mr. Savera was talking about the 

40% increase, that wasn’t a 40% increase.  It was 40% of the traffic 

to the site.  So we are talking about, I believe in the morning, 16 

additional cars. 

 I believe in the evening it was 20 cars on a road that is 

handling somewhere between 60 and 70 thousand vehicles a day. 

 We’re not necessarily increasing the traffic flow. 
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 Other than that, if there are any other questions?  We’re not in 

all or at all trying to minimize their concerns.  We think we’ve 

addressed them in this plan.  

 It provides for a very good traffic flow.  It provides for an 

attractive building.  A very good lighting plan that keeps the 

lighting on the property.   As was indicated, a fencing structure for 

the properties to, I believe it was, the south side will have a tree 

line there, additional landscaping and additional fencing.  So that 

particular side of the property where there is an immediate 

residential abutment will be protected. 

 THE CHAIR:   One of the questions that was asked:  Hours of 

operation? 

 ATTORNEY PROTO:  Twenty-four. 

 THE CHAIR:  Twenty-four/seven? 

 ATTORNEY PROTO:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 ATTORNEY PROTO: If there’s anything else, Mr. Chairman? 

 THE CHAIR:  I have nothing. 

 Okay, do you have questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you very much. 

 This appeal is closed. 

 

 E. APPEAL 6066A, Application of First Hartford Realty 

Corporations c/o Attorney Benjamin Proto for a size variance of 

signage to allow 18” x 45” letters where 10” x 25” is allowed to 

advertise fuel prices under Sections 13-10.4C of the Zoning 

Regulations, 1978 West Street, property of Westside Associates, LLC in 

a B zone. 

 ATTORNEY PROTO:  Mr. Chairman, for the record again, Benjamin 

Proto, 20 Cutspring Road, Stratford, Connecticut.  I am an attorney 

and I represent First Hartford Development Corporation which is the 
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preferred developer for the Cumberland Farms location that was the 

subject of the previous application. 

 With me this evening is also, as previously mentioned, Patrick 

O’Leary, VHB Engineering. 

 Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, this application is for a variance 

for the pylon sign.  The variance that we’re seeking has to do with 

the size of the letters, only.  Not the size of the sign, not the 

location of the sign on the property.  Just the size of the letters 

that would advertise the gas prices. 

 The hardship that we believe exists that would allow for 

consideration of this variance is the location of the sewer easement 

and sewer line that runs along West Street. 

 If you look at the photo that’s on, it is the red line that runs 

across in front of the property.  It is a 20’ easement.  Again as we 

indicated earlier, as we look at the Photoshop rendering, we 

originally proposed the size at the front of the property where we 

would normally place the sign to provide the best visibility possible. 

 We ultimately determined that the sewer easement, the sewer line 

was there and we would not obviously be able to dig into that without 

disrupting the sewer line. So we propose to move the sign to the 

island in the  easement area and as a result because of that easement, 

had to push that sign back 36’ off the street where we normally 

would’ve been at 20’. 

 As a result, we’re requesting that we be allowed to have slightly 

larger gas price letters or numbers than the regulation allows. 

 The regulation allows for letters or numbers of 10” by 25”.  

We’re asking for 18” by 45”.  It does not increase the size of the 

sign. It does not increase the square footage or make the sign not 

comply with regards to square footage. 

 It simply allows for slightly larger letters or numbers to be 

seen from a distance further back than we would normally place the 

sign. 

 It is our understanding that we are allowed four sets of pricing 

on the sign.  We’re proposing only two on each side.  So as we 

understand it, that would reduce the total pricing and we believe 

there are some signs down on Queen Street that have four sets of 

pricing. 
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 There are signs on West Street, the Mobil Station at the    84 

interchange, has three sets of price signs:  Premium, Regular and 

Diesel price.   

 This is going to have the two on each side, slightly larger 

letters.  That’s pretty much the crux of our argument.  The crux of 

our argument is we have an issue because of the sewer line and we 

can’t put the sign in front of the property where we would normally 

place it. 

 We have to place it further back off the street and we’d just 

like the letters and the numbers to be more visible.  This is an LED 

sign as we are seeing at more and more gas stations. 

 THE CHAIR:   Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You are saying slightly larger numbers.  But aren’t 

you really almost double?  I mean 10 to 18: it’s that 80% more?  

That’s more than slight. 

 ATTORNEY PROTO:   But only two instead of four. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Pardon me? 

 ATTORNEY PROTO:  But only two instead of four. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But it is still the same – I mean. 

 ATTORNEY PROTO: I would normally have 40” of letters.  I could 

have four.  I am now having 36” of letters/numbers.   

 I would agree with you that the 25/45 doesn’t change regardless 

of how many you have, but if I am allowed four 10” letters and I’m 

only having two 18” letters, I went from 40” of letters to 36” 

letters. I would submit I have less size than under your regulation. 

 MR.GWOREK:  By square inches, though, it’s is quite a bit. 

 ATTORNEY PROTO: I don’t disagree.  I don’t at all disagree with 

you on that. 

 MR. GWOREK:  What about the light put out on something going 80% 

larger.  Eighty percent on one number. I mean, is there a big 

difference in light output?  I know they are LED’s, but ---- 

 MR. O’LEARY: Yah, there’s a couple notes. One is there is no 

flashing signs.  No intervals.  So the only time these signs are 
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changing is actually when the gas prices are changing. So you won’t 

have flashing or anything of that nature. 

 This just happens to be a photo clarifying what Attorney Proto is 

referring to.  This is, I don’t know, about a mile and a half down the 

street, maybe two miles on Queen Street.  It’s the SUNOCO station on 

the left hand side.  You can see they have the four sets of prices.  

Premium or high test premium, regular plus the diesel down there at 

the bottom on both sides of the signs. 

 The signs over on West Street are similar in nature but they have 

three prices as opposed to the four prices. 

 I believe and I was down at the site and obviously I couldn’t get 

out and measure the letters there at that time but I believe those are 

meeting that 10” criterion. You can see the way they stack those on 

top of each other. 

 So what we’re suggesting and you can see to the side of the 

lettering, they have the premium, regular, diesel.  So that’s a fairly 

large volume of that sign that is indicated for the pricing. 

 What we are doing we’re proposing to go with the two prices here 

be it for I believe the prices they’ll be showing and what is shown up 

there on the board is actually the regular price and they have a 

program where you get a 10 cent a gallon discount if you are a member 

of the Cumberland Farms Smart Pay Club. 

 That’s why it shows up there that the top price is the price and 

the price below is the Smart Pay price if you are part of the Club. 

 So, I believe when you are looking at these two signs from an 

aesthetic standpoint, going between the two of them, this sign here is 

located right out on Queen Street.  From a setback standpoint, it is 

right on the street.  We can’t do that because of the 20’ sewer 

easement.  

 This shows very, in fact it shows very well in this picture, if 

you’re going up and down the street.  We are not only offsetting our 

sign 20’ from the street, but by virtue of some of the changes in the 

site plan incorporating the island that I originally referred to as a 

comment from the staff, we are moving the sign back to be about 34’, 

something of that nature off the street. 

 As you move the sign back further off the street, visibility 

becomes a bigger issue.  So that is the reason we’re looking for the 

larger letters.  We’re not looking for more sign in here. 
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 What we are looking to do is have vehicles that are traversing 

West Street actually be able to read the sign after we set it back 

from the road. 

 MR. LAPORTE: So this sign stays on 24 hours?  This sign stays on? 

 MR. O’LEARY:  That is correct.  The store is open 24/7 

essentially.  And, the sign will be on 24/7 as are those signs during 

the operation.   

 That is actually a photo from this evening.  That was taken at 

probably about 6:45 this evening. 

 MR. SAUCIER:  Sir, you’re making a point that the sign is 

actually further away from the street and that’s your basis to 

increase the letter sign but yet the regulations are not written a 

letter or the illumination in relation to distance from the street.   

I’m trying to find the correlation. 

 I understand your logic in saying it is further back and it needs 

to be bigger to be seen. But the regulation is not written that you 

can have a letter this size this close to the street or this far from 

the street.   This regulation is written that the sign is 10 by 24. 

 And you are looking for an 80% increase in a letter.  And, there 

is a difference. You made the argument already you could go for four 

numbers.  And, yes the square inches can, will be larger.  But the 

impact of a larger letter visually is significant. 

  Even though you don’t have the cumulative square inches, but at 

least what you have out there in my opinion is significant. 

 MR. O’LEARY:  Well, part of the reason, when we look at it, the 

reason for the variance is there is a very defined hardship here in 

that we can’t place the sign where we traditionally could place it 

because there is a sewer easement through that property. 

 It was not created by the owner.  He did not create this. He did 

not have the desire.  It was for the municipality and the municipality 

placed the sewer line dead center in the easement.  They’re very 

adamant about the easement that no structures will be placed within 

that easement. 

 We have checked with the DPW on this subject and that includes 

light poles for the site, signing for the site, any type of structure 

that goes into the ground is simply not permitted with that easement. 
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 So by virtue of that it is actually taking away, you know, allow 

Attorney Proto to correct me, it is taking away  our right to place 

the sign where it would be in accordance with zoning and in accordance 

with the 10” letters. 

 As a result, we’re moving the sign into the site and away from 

the travelled area.  We’re respectfully requesting consideration to 

enlarge the letters so that as we move the sign farther and farther 

off the street, that we have a fair opportunity from a visibility 

perspective.   

 The lighting itself, relative to neighbors, the farther off the 

street would be better for the sign.  So we are working in the right 

direction if it is a concern with respect to the neighbors. It is 

pushing the lighting away from the street even if we are meeting the 

zero foot candels at the property line.  It is still going to push the 

intensity away from the property line and away from the neighbors.  We 

would see that as a very positive element relative to the neighbors. 

 We also see it as a very positive element from an aesthetic 

standpoint when we look at the site.  What you’re doing is you’re 

taking the sign here and basically you are placing it over in this 

area.  So you are taking something that ---obviously, signs are not 

the most aesthetically pleasing structures and that’s why you have 

your regulations in place.  And, we’re trying to take it from a highly 

visible area and we place it in a slightly less visible area. 

 We are not advertising Cumberland Farms.  It is not a Cumberland 

Farms flashing sign or our logo or anything like that. 

 What we are trying to do is just inform the public of what the 

gas prices are in a manner in which they can see it without slowing 

down traffic.  Without creating a hindrance for the public. 

 So we respectfully request consideration on the premise of the 

hardship. 

 MR. SAUCIER:  Mr. Chair, if I may.  I want to follow up on that. 

So you make the argument that the sign will be off and be less 

obtrusive and be less intensive.  That would be true if the lettering 

remained the same from where it was from the street.  So you know, the 

argument is counter.  You are saying you want to bring the sign back.  

It will be less obtrusive, less area.  Now you are increasing the size 

of the letters.  So you’re kind of negating it.   So your argument is 

yes, we have to move it back so --- and, yes, it is a benefit to the 
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people.  But on the flip side you’re now saying I need it bigger so 

people can see it.   

 So, I mean, I’m seeing both sides of that. 

 MR. O’LEARY:  We are stuck --- respectfully, if I could address 

the board member’s comment there. 

 At the end of the day, if you reduce the size or the lettering 

that is allowed to demonstrate the gas prices, fundamentally, the sign 

is going to stay the same size.   And, what is going to get bigger is 

Cumberland Farms or they’ll have additional writing on the sign which 

you see in these areas because there’s just going to be a lot of 

surface area that’s left available for their use. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I don’t know that that is necessarily true.  I 

think the signs are regulated differently.  We’re just talking about 

the letters at this point. 

 MR. O’LEARY:  Actually, from a regulation standpoint, if we’re 

allowed a hundred square feet for the sign and we’re only allowed to 

use the 25 --- the 10 x 25 lettering, what that is going to do is it 

is going to allow more square feet ultimately to be used for 

Cumberland Farms logos and various other types of LED messages.  

Advertisements or otherwise on the sign. 

 MR. SAUCIER:  Those are prohibited by our regulations.  Any other 

type of LED, any other type of – 

 MR. O’LEARY:   Well, Cumberland Farms logo and the messages they 

have on the Smart Pay program and things of that nature.  Though they 

are not LED or flashing, they would still be part of the overall 

signs. 

 I guess the bottom line is the hundred square foot sign that is 

allowed by the regulations would still be the hundred square foot sign 

at the end of the day with the Cumberland Farms logo and additional 

advertising.  It’s just a matter of whether or not how much area is 

being expended and utilized for identifying the gas prices to the 

public. 

 So the sign size isn’t changing and it is still going to be the 

exact same size sign.  It’s a matter of how much is going to be 

utilized to depict the gas prices versus advertise the Cumberland 

Farms name. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  One of the things you stated as a virtue for your 

special exception was that it is traffic control so there are going to 

be people that are stopping at a light and they’re not going to be 

going fast when they’re going there. 

 Now, if you are stopped at a red light and you have to look 

another 10 feet, you don’t really need to see bigger numbers, do you?  

Because you are going to be sitting there. 

 MR. O’LEARY:  And, when the light is green and you are going 40 

to 50 miles per hour then being able to see the sign is --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But we are talking 10’, not a hundred feet. 

 ATTORNEY PROTO:  We’re talking --- I’m sorry? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It is 10’ farther back. It’s not a hundred feet 

farther back. 

 ATTORNEY PROTO:  That’s true.  Yes.  But I also, getting back to 

Mr. O’Leary’s point, a hundred square feet is a hundred square feet.  

I think we all agree that a hundred square feet is a hundred square 

feet. 

 And, I think we all agree that 18 by 45 twice versus 10 by 25 

four times, 18 by 45 twice is larger than the 10 by 25 four times. 

 But we could put forth four signs, four pricings as the SUNOCO 

station did or three pricings as the Mobile station did. 

 So, I understand the point.  But I think at the end of the day 

the general concept is that the size of the sign is the size of the 

sign.  We’re not discussing that. 

 But how we utilize that hundred square feet.  I think we all 

agree that we can put the four signs, the prices on the sign.  What 

we’re saying is we don’t need the four. We don’t need that SUNOCO sign 

or that Mobil sign.  We just want slightly larger letters for a 

smaller --- for two signs for two gas prices further back from the 

street than where we would normally be able to put it, but for the 

action of the Town of Southington. 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  Can I ask a question about that? 

 THE CHAIR:   Sure. 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  When you talked to DPW, did you talk to the 

town engineer?  Who did you talk to when you talked to the DPW? 
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 UNIDENTIFIABLE:  (Inaudible) 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA: All right.   My question is, when you are 

looking at your own map, you have a – the actual sewer line, I see 

where the easement is.  The sewer line is running --- the south end of 

your property, the sewer line takes a jog to the east and    crosses 

the road.  There is a large section on the south --- did you bring 

that up with DPW and say although we have the easement, there is no 

sewer line there?   Did you talk to them about placing the sign there 

and getting the town to do a hold harmless with you? 

 Do you see where I’m talking about?  Do you see the sewer line 

where it jogs east?  There is a large section on the southerly end of 

the property where the sign – 

 MR. O’LEARY:  That’s where the curb cut is. 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  Okay. That’s where the curb cut is? 

 MR. SAUCIER:  To the south of the curb cut there is property 

there. 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  Because I am looking at where the sewer is. I’m 

looking at the map.  The other map. 

 MR. O’LEARY: The sewer is in the curb cut. 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  Look at the map before that. 

 MR. SAUCIER:  Move to the left. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA: The red line jogs over. 

 I’m referring to that area right there.  Did you talk to the DPW 

and they said you couldn’t put the sign there? 

 MR. O’LEARY:  Once again, Patrick O’Leary, the staff meeting, it 

was identified that um, that they did not want structures in that. We 

went back and reread the easement just in case there was – 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  Well, there’s two different things.  Actually, 

I drafted the easements so I know the easement and what it says. But 

there is a big difference between putting it in the easement and 

putting it over the line.   The line jogs to the east. 
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 My questions is:  have you spoken to the engineer and said 

although we have an easement over there, right now, when the line jogs 

to the east, there may be no reason to have that easement. 

 Or if we do have it, it may be something that he feels 

comfortable with doing a hold harmless for. 

 So, I guess that is the only question.   You can’t put the sign 

there because of your curb cut, I’m giving you suggestions on how you 

can try and get this thing resolved.  But you can’t put it on that 

corner for whatever reason and I’m not sure what the reason is. 

 ATTORNEY PROTO:  We did not ask the question you had just raised 

of the DPW since there is no sewer in that particular portion. 

 The other question I would have at hand is there certainly would 

be some type of side yard setback for the sign here and the side yard 

setback may preclude the ability to place the sign there even though 

they allow it within the easement because of the side yard setback.  I 

can check that very quickly for you. 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  Because your whole purpose, the only reason you 

want to have this variance is because you have to go off the road.  

That’s the only reason you want is what I’m telling you.  What I’m 

hearing.   

 If this is your way out of that then you can put your sign up 

where you want it with the size that our zoning regulations require 

and you don’t have to worry about this. 

 ATTORNEY PROTO:  Understood. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, getting back to the lettering.  The bigger the 

letters, the more they glare. 

 Right?   Am I wrong? 

 ATTORNEY PROTO: I don’t necessarily agree with that because of 

the lighting LED and the nature of the covering on the lighting. 

 I would agree that they would be brighter.  I am not sure they 

glare more.  The addition of that is that the location of the sign, if 

you look at the location of the sign, here, the sign would be facing 

this way.    

 So on one side you would have the gas pumps and the gas canopy 

blocking the folks who live over here from seeing that. 
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 And, over this way, is an empty lot. 

 So the way the sign would be positioned, it would light --- the 

neighbor to the south wouldn’t see it because of the gas canopy and 

the gas pumps.   

 And, at the moment there is no neighbor to the north. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, let me ask you a question:  Is the south side 

that was talked about by one of the members, if you were to put it 

next to the road where there is the easement, is that a possibility?  

Meaning for this board, do you want us to vote on that or would you 

rather us to continue the public hearing on this particular appeal and 

let you do your research and then come back? 

 ATTORNEY PROTO:  That would be --- 

 THE CHAIR:  That would give you another alternative and a second 

look at it 

 ATTORNEY PROTO:  In our conversations, they had preferred that we 

not --- indicated we do not do anything in there. 

 This area causes us a setback problem and staff had some 

additional concerns obviously from that location and for sight lines 

coming out of that exit area there. 

 This was based on all the information that we have at the moment 

and what we felt we can and can’t do and should or shouldn’t do was 

the best location. 

 If in fact what counsel has suggested is the DPW may allow for 

signage to be placed in that easement depending on where it is placed 

and how it is placed, that would solve the problem. 

 But at the movement we have a problem that we’re trying to 

overcome.  And, based on discussions this evening, the board would be 

willing to continue this to a July 8
th
 meeting.  I will apologize in 

advance that I will be not be able to be here but Mr. O’Leary would be 

able to be here, I’m sure.    

 We can have conversations with DPW regarding that location. 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  I’d be happy to be at that meeting because if 

there is no future use of that for a sewer line, I can’t see and I’m 

not a DPW guy but I can’t see where the town is going to use that 
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property for an additional sewer line if we’re already going into the 

easement. 

 We have done this in the past where we do a simple ---you give us 

a hold harmless.  We’ve done this in the past. 

 I just spoke with Dave and it does --- Dave correct me if I’m 

wrong --- it would meet the setbacks. 

 So it really an issue of our town engineer saying that he does 

not see a future problem with it. 

 ATTORNEY PROTO:  And, that’s fine.  If we can be where we want to 

be, then 10 x 25 serves us fine. 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  Keith is a very reasonable guy.  So, we’ll see.  

But I’ll be happy to be at the meeting.  Dave will coordinate it and 

tell me when it is. 

 MR. SAUCIER:  The other thing on that --- that that would 

alleviate, too and I’m sorry, Mr. Chairman, is what David brought up 

earlier on.  It’s that if the abutting property wants to have an 

exterior sign, right now they would have to come in with an easement 

and if --- I’m sorry, a variance, in order to get a second sign on 

their property. 

 THE CHAIR:  But I think what the applicant has said is they’ve 

already talked with --- correct? 

 ATTORNEY PROTO:  Yes.  The property owner. 

 THE CHAIR:  The property owner and that’s not – 

 ATTORNEY PROTO:  Not an issue. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right now, that is not in the cards. 

 MR. SAUCIER:  Well, no.  It’s not in the cards now until that 

property comes in for a variance. 

 THE CHAIR:  They would have to come in for a variance.   

 MR. SAUCIER:  And, the variance is on their --- on their 

shoulders. 

 THE CHAIR:  Exactly.  Yup. 

 Okay. 
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 ATTORNEY PROTO:  We would, I think your suggestion, Mr. Chairman, 

is a good one.  Postpone until the next meeting.  Allow us with 

counsel to have a conversation with DPW to see if we can’t figure out 

some place in that front area to place this sign at the curb.  We’ve 

solved the problem and we don’t need to be here, assuming, of course, 

you approve the previous petition. 

 THE CHAIR:  Then it’s all – 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Then you wouldn’t need to be here. 

 ATTORNEY PROTO: We wouldn’t have to worry about billing 

additional hours.  

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  We have one more question. 

 MR. GWOREK:  It might not be for you, but for Dave, since it is 

abutting that residence on that side.  Is that a concern if it was 

allowed to go in the corner? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  As long as it --- Mr. Chairman, as long as it 

meets the setbacks.  It’s a sign.  But the fence would still be up in 

that area and it would be above that or below it. 

 ATTORNEY PROTO:  Just so I am clear based on that question, 

counsel, you are talking about looking to get in this area here? 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  Right there. That’s the one that Dave just 

looked at to check the setbacks. Outside, it’s in the easement, 

outside of the line. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay? 

 MR. WYSONG:  If we choose to postpone it to July 8
th
, I would like 

you to come back with a more compelling argument on why you need 

bigger letters if you decide you need bigger letters. 

 My point being when you’re on West Street, you’re going to be 

looked at that sign from several hundred feet away and moving it 

laterally ten or twenty feet doesn’t change the appearance very much 

at all. 

 ATTORNEY PROTO:  No, sir. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, can I have a motion to continue the --- I’m 

sorry? 
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 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  You still have to ask for people to speak 

before you make your motion. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application?  

 (No response) 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 I’m sorry. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Make a motion to continue the public hearing with 

respect to this application. 

 THE CHAIR: Second? 

 MR. WYSONG:  Second. 

 (Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote.) 
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 F. APPEAL #6067A, Application of David DellaVecchia for a sign 

variance to have a 21.8 sf detached sing where 10 sf is allowed to add 

1 detached sign to have 2 on the property in an RO zone where 1 is 

allowed under Section 13-05.A.2 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 181 

North Main Street, property of Helen L & David DellaVecchia Trustee in 

an RO zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant please state their name and 

address for the record? 

 MR. DELLAVECCHIA:  Hi.  My name is David DellaVecchia from 211 

North Main Street, DellaVecchia Funeral Home. 

 We propose to have a sign on the North Main Street side of our 

facility because there is a hardship of people not knowing that that 

is our parking area.   

 We are proposing to take down the sign on the Hobart Street side.  

People no longer need that sign. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I need a little help here on which sign is going 

where. 

 You currently have a sign at 211, right next to the building? 

 MR. DELLAVECCHIA:  Correct. 

 MR.WYSONG:  On the north side of Hobart Street. 

 MR. DELLAVECCHIA:  Right.  No.  Not that sign. There is another 

sign --- a smaller sign on Hobart Street on the property that we’re 

talking about, the 181 North Main Street side, as you enter, the sign, 

that sign will be removed. 

 THE CHAIR:  Where is that located, that sign that is there now?  

I don’t remember seeing it. 

 MR. DELLAVECCHIA:  That’s the reason.  Nobody ever sees it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Oh, okay. 

 (Chuckles) 

 MR. DELLAVECCHIA:  A bigger sign.  Why want people from out of 

town, visitors, are always asking us, you know, they think it’s The 

Orchards parking lot which it’s not. It’s our parking lot. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 
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 MR. WYSONG:  You are proposing a sign on the south side of Hobart 

Street. 

 MR. DELLAVECCHIA:  Yes. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Next to the parking lot entrance? 

 MR. DELLAVECCHIA:  Yes.  Right by our flag pole. There is a rock 

there. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Okay, there’s a flag pole kind of right in the 

corner. 

 MR. DELLAVECCHIA:  We propose, we are going to put planting beds 

around it to make it a beautiful sign.  So ---- 

 (Pause) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Where would it be on this map if we were to look at 

the map?  Would it be off, on Hobart?  Away from North Main?  Or would 

it be near the intersection? 

 THE CHAIR:  I think he’s got it right here. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay, that’s helpful. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  Just so you know, I circled where the flag pole 

is on your overhead; I think it’s your overhead map. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 MR. WYSONG:  Is the sign oriented so that you can read it once 

you turn on to Hobart or is it  oriented so you read it when you’re on 

--- 

 MR. DELLAVECCHIA:  I think you’ll be able to read it as you turn 

into Hobart.  You can see it.  It is going to be parallel with Hobart 

Street. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Perpendicular to North Main. 

 MR. WYSONG:  It’s a 45-degree angle. 

 MR. DELLAVECCHIA:  Straight.  So here is Hobart Street and here 

is the sign.  

 MR.WYSONG:  Parallel to Hobart. 
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 THE CHAIR:  The way I am looking at it, it is going to be this 

way, right?  So you have North Main Street, you’ll see it in the 

corner. 

 My question is, David, why does it have to be --- how big is the 

one in front of your building at 211? 

 MR. DELLAVECCHIA:  That is possibly 20 – square feet. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Is the proposed sign essentially the same size? 

 MR. DELLAVECCHIA: Yes. 

 MR. WYSONG:  That’s the proposed sign? 

 MR. DELLAVECCHIA: Yes.  It says parking on the bottom. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Is that essentially the same size as the one 

currently --- 

 MR. DELLAVECCHIA: Yes. 

 MR. WYSONG:  --- near your building across the street? 

 MR. DELLAVECCHIA: Yes. 

 It’s a long name. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Is it going to be lit? 

 MR. DELLAVECCIA:  We don’t have electricity.  We’re planning on 

solar lighting. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay.  So the sign is not going to be lit itself.  

You are going to have lights shining up on it. 

 MR. DELLAVECCHIA:  Yes. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Very decorative. 

 MR. DELLAVECCHIA:  The 211 will come off of that sign.  It shows 

the address as 211.  So that’s going to be the new one. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Okay.  Your application says size variance.  Which I 

understand.  To add one detached sign, to have 2 on the property. 

Which property are we talking about? 

 MR. DELLAVECCHIA:  The 181 North Main Street. 

 MR. WYSONG:  There is already a sign there. 
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 MR. DELLAVECCHIA: Yes. 

 MR. WYSONG:  You said you were going to take that one down? 

 MR. DELLAVECCHIA:  Yes. That’s --- this is not right the way it 

is written here.  We had no plans on keeping that sign. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Okay.  So the variance is for size, only. 

 MR. DELLAVEECHIA: Yah. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It would be a replacement sign. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman?  Just to clarify that point.  In the 

RO zone you are allowed to have 1 detached sign per premise.  Okay? 

 THE CHAIR:  Per what? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Per premise.  He’s asking for 2.  He’s asking for 

one more than what they have.  But no one knew that other sign was 

there, so they had to 2 to begin with.  But --- 

 MR. DELLAVECCHIA:  But these are two different properties. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  That’s, we’re trying to help you out. 

 THE CHAIR:  There are two different pieces of properties.  

There’s 211 and then across the street. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  But there is no structure on the second one. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  So we can’t measure against anything.  So we just 

have --- 

 THE CHAIR:  So it is, so it is correct the way it is written 

then? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So technically what you’re saying then is this 

second property constitutes part of the premises because there is only 

one building. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Correct.  Same ownership.  Just happens to be a 

street dividing it. 

 MR. DELLAVECCHIA: Yes. 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  It’s --- the parking lot is an ancillary use to 

the primary use. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, the question is, why does it have to be so large?  

You’ve got a sign --- the one that you have on 211 now on the corner 

there next to your building, how much larger or is it the exact same 

size as that one? 

 MR. DELLAVECCHIA:  It is approximately the same size as that one. 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s what? 

 MR. DELLAVECCHIA:  It’s approximately the same size as the one on 

the building. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well then how that is sign compliant, conforming? 

 If you’re asking for a variance for a size of a sign, is the sign 

on your current property conforming to our regulation?   And, if not, 

do you have a variance for that sign? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  It’s probably grandfathered in. 

 THE CHAIR: No.  Because it is a brand new sign.  I believe. 

 MR. DELLAVECCHIA: It’s been there for 20 years. 

 THE CHAIR:  That sign?  I thought it was a new sign.  I’m sorry. 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  The homestead?  That’s been there for a long 

time. 

 THE CHAIR:  The 211, got the 211 on it. 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  I’m not sure how long it’s been there but it 

has certainly been there more than 3 years. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, okay.  Right now, that is nonconforming.  Okay. 

 Well, it is the same size that he’s asking for a variance. It’s 

got to be nonconforming. 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  I didn’t hear about it being the same size.  I 

– 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  I was indisposed for five minutes while you 

were having the conversation. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s okay.  That’s okay. 
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 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  Okay.  

 MR. DELLAVECCHIA:  We just want people to identify that is a 

parking area.  That’s why we thought the same size would suit our 

people.  No one ever knew about the other sign, so --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Do we have any questions of the applicant? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Just a clarification.  You’d be removing the 

existing sign on that lot and then replacing it with this one. 

 MR. DELLAVECCHIA: Yes. 

 (Pause) 

 MR.GWOREK:  Actually, I do have one question.  Would that affect 

any of the sight lines going from Hobart to North Main as you turn 

either way?  Based on the 45” high, 70” wide.  Is there any --- 

 MR. DELLAVECCHIA:  I don’t think so. 

 MR.GWOREK:  You don’t think so. 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  Well, when they get their --- when they go the 

next step, they’ll have to check that. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  We took a look out in the field on this.  As long 

as it’s at least 10’ back, it has to be, it shouldn’t be an issue. 

 MR.GWOREK:  Okay. 

 MR. WYSONG:  It’s a light controlled intersection in any event. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  I guess I’m just questioning the size of the 

variance.  It is a fairly large sign.  But --- it’s a big piece of 

property.  There’s no question about that.  So --- 

 Okay. Any other questions? 

 MR. WYSONG:  Yes.  Wouldn’t a size compliant size --- wouldn’t 

size compliant sign of a similar design serve as a “Park Here”. 

 MR. DELLAVECCHIA:  I don’t think people would see it. 

 MR. WYSONG:  How big was the size that was there that nobody knew 

was there? 



Zoning Board of Appeals June 24, 2014 

60 

 

 MR. DELLAVECCHIA:  Was that complaint?  About 10 square feet.  

Even less. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That’s taking in the poles and everything. 

 THE CHAIR:  What’s that?  No, it is not.  No.  It’s taken from 

the sign itself.  When you do your square around the sign. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I would have thought an alternative would have been 

much the same design but if this is the size of your current sign at 

211? 

 MR. DELLAVECCHIA:  Yes. 

 MR. WYSONG:  The same general design at two-thirds the size if 

you want to keep the design consistent would probably bring you to 

compliance as far as square footage.  It would still present the image 

for the property and wouldn’t be as --- a big sign in the middle of a 

field. 

 MR. DELLAVECCHIA:  I don’t think it is going to look --- I think 

it is going to look nice there, but I’d like you to consider this 

hardship that we have with people not seeing the sign for the parking 

area. 

 We have a lot of out of town visitors that come and are confused 

and coming in and out of Hobart Street is hard. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Okay.  Thank you very much. 

 MR. DELLAVECCHIA:  Thank you for your consideration. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 
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 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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7. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6062A, Application of Michael Fortuna for a 40’ 

front yard setback variance for an encroachment of a proposed 

recreational hard surface court under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 510 Mount Vernon Road, property of Curtis D. 

Robinson, in an R-80 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant please step forward and state 

their name and address for the record, please? 

 MR. FORTUNA:  It is Michael Fortuna, 40 Tuttle Road, Woodbury, 

Connecticut.  I’m here on behalf of Curtis Robinson. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. FORTUNA:  And, I believe the last time one of the major 

issues was just making sure that his immediate neighbor, the Florians, 

were aware of what was going on and the lighting, in particular. 

 He just wrote a very quick letter saying:   

  “We are in support of the pickle ball court and the  

 lighting proposed at 510 Mount Vernon Road at the residence of 

 Curtis and Sheila Robinson. 

  Should you have any further questions or concerns, please  

 do not hesitate to call us.” 

 I believe that was the main issue the last time we were here. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions of the applicant on this 

particular application? 

 MR. WYSONG:   Yes.  At the last meeting this was one of four 

items with similar specific --- we wanted a to-scale plan of where the 

pickle ball court was going. 

 MR. FORTUNA:  Yah, the – 

 MR.WYSONG:  The one we had at the last meeting was not to-scale.  

It was a sketch. 

 MR. FORTUNA:  Yah, and the plan that Curtis gave me tonight was 

in the packet. 

 MR.WYSONG:  And, we wanted details on the fencing. 
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 MR. FORTUNA:  The fencing is going to be a maximum of 7’ high.  I 

talked to him about it and I guess it was brought up that if we keep 

it 7’ or  lower that wouldn’t be an issue and he said let’s do 7’. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Some specifics on the lighting design?  We had a 

specification but no number of lights or locations. 

 MR. FORTUNA:  Yah, we need two lights. One on either side mid-

court.  That’s it.  Single head light, 1,000 watt bulb on each one.  

With reflectors that specifically drop that light right down on the 

court.  They’re designed specifically for residential neighborhoods so 

there is very little, if any, spillage off the court. 

 And, with a fence going around, that is going to limit that even 

more. 

 But the scale of the court is --- I believe the setbacks are the 

main issue.  And, we’re going to be, you know, its 20’ off the 

property line.  It’s hard to measure because someone suggested we 

measure off the house.  But because of that 45’ cliff, it’s kind of 

hard to get an accurate measurement of how many feet we’re going to be 

off of that house. 

 I think there was one question saying we should be 50’ away from 

the pond.  We will be at least 100 to 150’ away from that pond at the 

closest point. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yah, Mr. Chairman.  Just to reiterate what was 

stated last meeting.  There is an as-built that we do have of the 

house and that’s very accurate. So we can scale or if he scales it, it 

is really not hard to do.  Actually there are distances from the house 

to the property line, so there’s a way of checking the 20’ off at 

least. 

 You can check your scale with a 30/40 scale and just measure off 

that.  You can supply that as the plan / graphic for it. 

 If that is the only outstanding item that can be easily remedied. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Now, how high would the light poles be?  There’d be 

two lights? 
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 MR. FORTUNA:  Two lights. The poles are 20’ high.  They’ve all 

reflectors where --- the way they describe it is if you were 10’ off 

the court, you couldn’t read this paper from the light. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, if we were to say two lights, one on each side 

of the court, illumination not to exceed the court that would be fine? 

 MR. FORTUNA:  Yah, yah. 

 MR. WYSONG:  We did enter into the record the lighting 

specification from the prior meeting. 

 MR. FORTUNA:  Yes. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 MR. WYSONG:  We know what the lights are and now we know where 

they’re going to be. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you. 

 MR. FORTUNA:  Thank you. 

 What’s the next step? 

 THE CHAIR:  We’ll vote on it tonight and you’ll find out. 

 MR. FORTUNA:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay? 

 MR. FORTUNA:   Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 
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 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 (The public hearing portion of the meeting was closed.) 
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REGULAR MEETING 

 

NEW BUSINESS: 

 A. APPEAL 6061A, Application of UNICO Italian Festival 

Committee for special exception approval to allow the 10
th
 Annual 

Southington Italian American Festival July 24-27, 2014 under Sections 

4-01.31 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, lower Center Street area, 

property of Town of Southington & others in a CB & 1-2 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal #6061A with 

stipulations. 

 Stipulations: 

 1. That the applicant shall obtain all necessary permits from 

property owners and the Town of Southington. 

 2. That the applicant shall conform to all health, safety and 

fire regulations. 

 3. That the applicant shall be responsible for policing the 

cleanup of the public and private properties during and after the 

festival. 

 4. A certificate of liability insurance in the amount of at 

least $5 million shall be filed with the town attorney prior to the 

start of the festival. 

 5. That the except for the religious procession, there be no 

noise generating activities on the festival grounds prior to 12:00 pm 

Sunday. 

 6. There be no alcoholic beverages whatsoever. 

 7. That the applicant will be allowed to rearrange booths 

within the prescribed area. 

 8. There is no charge for parking on municipal property 

without permission from the town. 

 9. That the hours shall be from July 24
th
 at 11:59 pm until 

July 29
th
 at 9:00 pm.  In 2014, obviously. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 B. APPEAL 6063A, Application of Donna Ames for a 37’ front 

yard setback variance for garage placement under Sections 7A-00 & 15-

04 of the Zoning Regulations, 635 Meriden Avenue, property of Donna 

Ames in an R-12 zone. 

 The public hearing was continued. 
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 C. APPEAL 6064A, Application of Anthony Cipriano for a 5.5’ 

front yard setback variance to allow a pool on a corner lot under 

Sections 2-01.A.6, 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 2 

Fieldstone Lane, property of Lisa & Anthony J. Cipriano Jr., in an R-

12 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6064A.  Mr. LaPorte and Mr. 

Wysong seconded. 

 Mr. Wysong said he was a little confused on this one.  You talk 

about a corner lot.  I look at the plot plan and I have a 15’ side 

yard --- 

 Mr. Lavallee advised that is not correct.  That is misprint on 

the survey.  It’s a 40’ front yard and not a 15’.  It scales to the 

40’. They just mislabeled it on the drawing. 

 Mr. Wysong said that answers his question on that but he had one 

other question.  Section 2-01.8.6 talks about the location of swimming 

pools:  “10’ from any property line.” 

 We’ve treated swimming pools in the past as structures that have 

to be in compliance with setbacks.  So what meaning does this section 

have? 

 Mr. Lavallee pointed out that that is only the rear yard. They 

have to be located in the rear yard, 10’ from the property line. 

 Mr. Gworek noted they are within that. 

 Mr. O’Keefe commented that this is in the side yard because they 

don’t have a rear yard. 

 Attorney Sciota advised they have two front yards. 

 Mr. Wysong said he understood now. 

 Mr. O’Keefe added for discussion purposes if you are looking for 

uniqueness it is that you don’t have a backyard which many don’t, but 

you also have that berm on the road and the pool is behind the berm 

which essentially makes the pool not visible from the road.  The 

purpose of the regulation being that the pool not be visible from the 

street and that’s what the house would do and that’s what the berm 

does. 

 Mr. Wysong agreed. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 D. APPEAL 6065A, Application of First Hartford Realty 

Corporations c/o Attorney Benjamin Proto for a special exception 

location approval for a gasoline filling station under Sections 4-

03.32B, 11-03 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 1978 West Street, 

property of Westside Associates, LLC in a B zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal #6065A with a 

condition. 

 Condition: 

 1. That the plan that we saw today be substantially submitted 

as the site plan to the town P & Z for the locations. 

 Mr. Wysong seconded. 

 Mr. LaPorte stated that he just didn’t think that a gasoline 

filling station is in harmony with the surroundings. 

 Mr. Wysong said in the development of the West Street Corridor 

which I heard mentioned during the discussion, was there any 

limitations on the kinds of businesses that were permitted or were 

they encouragement for certain kinds of businesses in the corridor 

that anybody is aware of?  That is before my time. 

 Mr. Lavallee said you’d have to check the plan of conservation 

and development.  I think it just said general business typically 

seen. 

 The Chair said it was his understanding the way the new 

regulations were written is that this fits that new regulation for 

development.   

 So the question is:  Is this particular facility appropriate for 

that piece of property? 

 Mr. Wysong pointed out that is the point Commissioner LaPorte 

makes.  I would ask what kinds of businesses are appropriate and what 

kinds would not be.  We know Commissioner LaPorte’s opinion that a gas 

station is not.  I would’ve found a Dunkin Donuts as equally traffic 

congesting. 

 The examples in the public meeting were a driving range and a 

nursery and I forget third one.  Oh, a restaurant.  So those 

apparently would be okay.  That puts a pretty strict restriction on 

what kinds of businesses are acceptable on a West Street property. 
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 The Chair pointed out the applicant stated when he was making his 

presentation that with the way the regulations are written this 

facility is approved for that area of development on that location as 

well as on that --- Dave? 

 Mr. Lavallee clarified that the approval for Dunkin Donuts is on 

the adjacent parcel.  Same area.  Adjacent parcel.  To the north. 

 Mr. O’Keefe felt that some of the concerns would be addressed 

with planning and zoning and with inland wetlands.  I think if we 

grant the special exception it doesn’t mean it gets built.  You still 

have the inland wetland issues that have to be dealt with and you 

still have the planning and zoning issues that have to be dealt with. 

 We are just giving them a green light to hear the application. 

 Mr. Wysong further commented that clearly in the need for a 

special exception for a gas station lumped together with used car lots 

and other things is that they are another level of consideration.  I 

guess it’s this board’s responsibility to say all things being the 

same, that’s not appropriate or it is appropriate because none of the 

other levels are going to do that. 

 If they meet all of the zoning requirements, after this board 

says it is appropriate, I mean that is an awesome responsibility that 

this board has and I’m not sure I appreciate it. 

 Attorney Sciota advised it depends on what your objections are.  

If they are traffic, there are many levels after you.  The biggest of 

course is the DOT itself.   

 It goes through site plan which is a traffic issue for us 

internally and externally and then DOT has to approve it which is even 

much more stringent.  One of the members of the applicant’s team said 

that DOT is probably going to require them to put in an extra lane or 

a center lane.  It wouldn’t surprise me.  

 If your objection is you don’t want a gas station on West Street.  

That’s a tough one.  What kind of rational do you have to back that 

up? If it is not traffic, what is it?  Is it   smells?  Is it noise?   

 It is very similar to what the planning and zoning goes through 

on their special permit process.  This is a special exception which is 

your SPU.  And, that’s the whole process. 
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 If it doesn’t meet the area, why doesn’t it meet the area and you 

go through the threshold.  Smells, noise, traffic, et cetera.  That’s 

the rationale you go through and that is your responsibility.   

 Certainly, in my humble opinion, traffic is a very difficult 

thing to deny anything on.  This is West Street.   This is not where 

we live.  People do live on West Street, but the bottom line is West 

Street is primarily a business zone in Southington.  It’s being 

marketed as a business zone.  That’s going to be a business area. 

 The point is, is it going to be primarily residential?  Not in 

the future.  It is going to be business in the future.  The question 

becomes is you want to make sure it is developed properly.  This board 

and the planning and zoning will be doing that. 

 Mr. Lavallee added you look at the characteristics there and they 

are promoting growth by serving the access and providing that even 

though it won’t typically be a standalone business there.  They’re 

showing and making provisions for growth.  That is a consideration, as 

well. 

 Aesthetically, they do meet certain standards.  Colonial type 

look which we typically require and they are providing access 

management.  In terms of those standards, they are meeting those. 

 Motion passed 4 to with Mr. LaPorte opposed. 
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 E. APPEAL 6066A, Application of First Hartford Realty 

Corporations c/o Attorney Benjamin Proto for a size variance of 

signage to allow 18” x 45” letters where 10” x 25” is allowed to 

advertise fuel prices under Sections 13-10.4C of the Zoning 

Regulations, 1978 West Street, property of Westside Associates, LLC in 

a B zone. 

 The public hearing was continued. 
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 F. APPEAL #6067A, Application of David DellaVecchia for a sign 

variance to have a 21.8 sf detached sing where 10 sf is allowed to add 

1 detached sign to have 2 on the property in an RO zone where 1 is 

allowed under Section 13-05.A.2 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 181 

North Main Street, property of Helen L & David DellaVecchia Trustee in 

an RO zone. 

 Mr.LaPorte made a motion to approve Appeal 6067A.   Mr. O’Keefe 

seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe added for discussion purposes, the applicant has to 

show a hardship and I think the potential hardship is this is a 

funeral home and a lot of people that are coming to it are coming from 

out of town.  The parking lot appears to be adjacent to The Orchards 

and not to the funeral home.  So, I think the applicant is correct 

when he says a lot of people don’t know that they can park here.  They 

think it is part of The Orchards. 

 So, I think for that reason it would meet the criteria. 

 Mr. Gworek said he would have difficulty with that excessive, 

compared to the 10 square feet. You are more than doubling it.  But 

since it is separated by a road and it would be considered two 

separate parcels although it is one premise, I would have to tend to 

agree with Commissioner O’Keefe. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

 

 

 



Zoning Board of Appeals June 24, 2014 

74 

 

7. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6062A, Application of Michael Fortuna for a 40’ 

front yard setback variance for an encroachment of a proposed 

recreational hard surface court under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 510 Mount Vernon Road, property of Curtis D. 

Robinson, in an R-80 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6062A with conditions. 

 Conditions: 

 1. That the court be limited in size to 60 by 30 feet. 

 2. That it be at least 20 feet from the easterly property line 

in all place. 

 3. That the fence surrounding it not exceed 7 feet. 

 4. That it be limited to two lights as were described in the 

previous meeting as one on each side of the court on 20’ poles with 

illumination not to exceed the sides of the court. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe stated for discussion purposes, you have to look at 

the zone.  It’s an R-80.  The properties are already built.  The 

boundary is far from the neighbor’s structure.  When you look at the 

topography, when you look at the fact that the neighborhood is already 

built and when you look at the location, even though it is close to 

the boundary, it is far from the adjacent house.  Under those 

circumstances it would meet the appropriate criteria. 

 Mr. Wysong said we have established with correspondence entered 

into the record that the neighbor is well aware that he will be 

looking out on a lit hard surfaced athletic court appropriate for 

tenant noise, et cetera. 

 Discussion of what pickle ball is. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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8. MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS / NEW BUSINESS 

 A.  Determination of use conformity, 1223 Mount Vernon Road. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant please come forward and state 

their name and address for the record, please? 

 ATTORNEY WISNIOWSKI: Good evening, Mr. Chairman and 

commissioners, I represent --- I’m attorney Wanda Wisniowski – W-i-s-

n-i-o-w-s-k-I, 55 Broad Street, Suite 210, New Britain, Connecticut. 

 I represent the purchaser of the property who is under contract 

to purchase the property at 1223 Mount Vernon Road.  It’s General 

Machine Company which is a family-operated and owned machine shop. 

 Basically, the use of the property will not be altered.  It will 

be what the existing use of the property is.   

 To my right is Dorothy Gregorzik Carlone and she is the general 

manager. She can answer all the questions regarding the operation. 

 MS. CARLONE:  As stated, my name is Dorothy Carlone.  I am the 

daughter of a family-owned business.  General Machine.  We’ve been in 

business 34 years.  We are currently located in Berlin. We rent a 

location there and we’re looking to purchase 1223 Mount Vernon Road. 

 What we are is a small machine shop.  We make precision machine 

parts.  We have a total of nine employees.  Five machinists and four 

in the office. 

 Our major customers are UTC Hamilton, specifically for the NASA 

and for Navy. 

 We do all experimental light work, small parts.  We do onesie and 

twosies.  We don’t have --- just to share with you and some potential 

neighbors of our’s, we don’t have high traffic coming in and out.  We 

wouldn’t have noise pollution.  We wouldn’t allow music in our 

facility. 

 We would respect that property as if we were the neighbors of 

this area.  So we would always look at it that way and you know, 

acknowledge any concerns they have or any interest they have in us 

respecting them and hopefully that would be mutually respectable on 

our end as well with it being zoned commercial. 

 I don’t know if there is any other information or any questions? 
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 As far as flow of traffic, I just wanted to acknowledge one 

thing.  We don’t – we export, like through our own pickup truck, you 

know we do deliveries.  Our deliveries are typically twice a week, 

only.  Again our parts take long term – a long time to make.  So it 

takes us about a week, two weeks, to make one part.  That’s how 

intricate these parts are. 

 As far as material suppliers, I would say maybe there’d be a 

truck coming in every three days.  That’s what we currently run at. 

 So we plan on being very low key. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, that place of business has been there for --- 

the business itself for about at least 40 years or better. 

 MS. CARLONE:  The current one, Jath Manufacturing?  Yes. 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA: Mr.  Chairman, could I ask a question? 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry? 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  Could I ask a question? 

 THE CHAIR:    Sure. 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  How do you compare with Jath?  How we do it 

from a staff standpoint is we ask, here’s what is currently there.  

Are you similar to that. 

 So, I’ll ask the same question.  Do you know how Jath operates 

now?  Because I don’t.  Do they have --- how many. 

 MS. CARLONE:  A little. 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  How many employees do they have?  How many 

deliveries do they have?  How many shipments go out and how do you 

compare with time?  That’ll answer the questions for staff, anyone. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. KUBALA: My name is Tom Kubala, current owner of Jath’s 

Manufacturing.   

 On a manufacturing scale, they would be smaller than us.  They do 

mostly aerospace work.  We did commercial work.  Our largest customer 

was Coca Cola.  At our height, we had 17 employees and two shifts a 

day. There was at one point we were running three shifts a day.  So, 

it would be coming down quite a bit from where we were. 
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 ATTORNEY SCIOTA: So, we know his hours, your hours are what? 

 MS. CARLONE:  Yah, I neglected to mention that.  We work 7:00 to 

3:30.  Sometimes we work overtime and the latest that would be is 

until 5:30. 

 Under emergency cases when they need us, maybe a few hours on a 

Saturday, but that comes up maybe once every six months to once a 

year.  That’s just when there is an order that is, you know, highly 

required of us.  Otherwise, 7:00 to 3:30 is our working hours. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, how many employees did you say you were going to 

have? 

 MS.CARLONE:  We have nine.  Five machinists and four in the 

office.  So that includes one inspector, my mother who is the 

president and my brother and I.  So the four of us are in the office 

and five machinists on the floor. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. WYSONG:   The nature of your machining, you use water based 

cutting fluids or oil based? 

 MS.CARLONE:  I don’t know. 

 UNIDENTIFIABLE: Yes, they will be. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Both? 

 UNIDENTIFIABLE:  We use water based environmentally sound cutting 

fluids. 

 We have done a Phase I Environmental.  It came back clean.  We’ve 

had on their request; we had the septic system inspected for oils and 

grease. That was just completed last week and that came back clean, 

also.  We have no environmental issues at all. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Glad to hear that.  You don’t do any heat treating 

at all? 

 MS. CARLONE:  No.  No heat treating, no welding.  Again, noise 

pollution will be low.  But you know, I do see we have some neighbors 

here, so I want to address any concerns or questions they have before 

we move forward with the purchase of this property. 
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 I could see that this could be a, mutually respectable 

relationship, but I also don’t want to go into something, you know, I 

have daily stressors as it is and I don’t need any more. 

 (Chuckles) 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, one of the questions that is going to come up 

by the neighbors as well as by myself is when we approved the Jath 

Manufacturing when their plant burned down and the rebuild, there were 

a number of stipulations that were put on and those stipulations, as 

far as I know, and I’ll confer with Dave, but I believe those 

stipulations have never been fulfilled.  And, that is I guess still an 

open issue that I’d like to make sure we have addressed.  Because I am 

sure the neighbors are going to ask that question. 

 For example, there was supposed to be some plantings on both the 

north and south sides of the building.  That’s never been done. 

 And, I don’t remember all of them, but I believe we have a list 

of them and I think those need to be addressed before --- and I think 

you want them addressed before you get into and then we still have 

problems ongoing. 

 So, we’ll take it the next step if you are done with your 

presentation. 

 MS. CARLONE:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yah, Mr. Chairman, I did go out to the site. It 

looks like the only outstanding item was the 6’ hemlock row, 10’ on 

center. There are some existing.  And, then there is a gap along the 

fence line along the northerly property line.  It appears the request 

is for infill back in ’89.  That was approved. 

 The other plantings were there.  I saw some hemlocks going south 

10’ from the property line.  You know specifically it stated not to 

cause a sight line issue.   

 And, a single tenant shall occupy and I believe that is the 

intent there. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, the only stipulation that has not been complied 

with is on the north side? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  That’s what I saw.  Maybe they can speak to that. 



Zoning Board of Appeals June 24, 2014 

79 

 

 MR. KUBALA:  If I may, both hemlock plantings were put in place. 

There are still two trees in the driveway. The trees died along that 

northern border.  And, when we had the nursery come out, they said 

they’d never get a tree to live there. So, uh, Anne Marie put up a 

blockade fence there and that’s the boundary line and that is still in 

place today. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  On the north side? 

 MR. KUBALA: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  I know it’s on the south side.  I saw that.   But I 

wasn’t sure about the north side. 

 I’m sorry.  I’m sorry.   The other way around.  It is not on the 

south side, but it is on the north side. 

 MR. KUBALA:  There was no stipulation for anything on the other 

side. 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  I --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Please!   You’ll have your turn. 

 So, basically, you are finished with your presentation? 

 MR. KUBALA: Yes, sir. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, you will be able to rebut.   So, we’ll find out 

what the issues are, if any.  And, then you’ll have a chance to rebut. 

 Okay. 

 Thank you. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 Please come forward and state your name and address for the 

record, please. 
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 MR. MOORE: Hi, how’re you doing?  Morande Moore, 1207 Mt. Vernon 

Road.  My property actually, my problem with this whole ordeal, I’ m a 

new homeowner here so I’m quite new to all of this. 

 But if you look on the plans, actually my property line, I have a 

small concern. It’s like 20’ from the building.  If this is a 

commercial site, well, pretty much my back door is on his back door 

and if they’re doing commercial or any kind of manufacturing, well, 

they’d be on my property even just turning the truck around they’d be 

on my property. 

 There is no privacy fence up. There’s no bushes up. There’s 

nothing.  There is literally the factory is right there. 

 They dump there.  Just probably a couple of months ago.  I’ve 

mentioned that.  They had trash cans still on the site.  I talked to 

the old owners.  They just recently moved that. 

 My big thing is, I definitely need some kind – I mean, even on 

Saturday I hear noises.   Things going on.  Banging and all kinds of 

stuff.  I’ve got kids that are playing around.  I don’t know, you 

know.  I don’t really know. 

 I know I am a certified welder.  I know what steel and all the 

extra stuff can do to you.  It’s right next door.  So, uh, my big 

thing is if they could have some kind of --- at least some  kind of 

privacy set up, put up. 

 Um, I pretty much I guess okay with it, but there’s a lot of 

other problems going on over there.  So --- 

 MR. LAPORTE: You are looking for a privacy fence? 

 MR. MOORE:  A privacy fence.  Um, I don’t know if you guys got 

the plans up there, but I’ve got a picture of it.  If you --- the 

privacy fence literally is because their driveway, my line is like 

literally on their driveway.  It’s like saying this laptop itself, 

here’s my line, here’s the building. 

 MR. WYSONG:  You live to the south? 

 UNIDENTIFIABLE:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  They’re on the ---  you are on the south side or the 

north side? 

 MR. MOORE:  (Undertone comments.) 
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 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  Looking at the factory from the road, you are 

on the south. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Yes, facing the factory you are on this side. 

 THE CHAIR:  On the right side. 

 MR. MOORE:  On the right side. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Because the building, the building, you have a 

driveway there but the building is not that close to the property 

line. 

 On the other --- on the north side, it’s right on the property 

line, I believe. 

 UNIDENTIFIABLE:  No, it is about the same.   

 (Undertone comments) 

 MR. MOORE:  That’s his driveway and here is my property line. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA: He’s trying to answer your questions.  This 

isn’t about where the structure sits as opposed to your property. 

 MR. MOORE:  I’m just saying . . . 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  I understand that.  This is --- there is 

nothing this board can do about the location of where the building is.  

But I guess what this board is looking at right now is that the new 

owners, prospective owners are going to operate in a similar or less 

obtrusive manner than currently is there.  That’s really what this 

board is looking at right now. 

 Obviously, if the new owner wishes to --- get along with the 

neighbors better and want to put up a privacy fence, that is something 

that is out of this board’s realm but certainly something you want to 

talk to --- 

 MR. MOORE:  My question basically was on that whole privacy 

thing, was wasn’t that in the writing before? 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  Part of the previous stipulation, that’s 

correct.  I don’t have them in front of me. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s what we – 
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 MR. MOORE:  That’s what I’m asking. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, can you address that?  You have those in front 

of you? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yah, yah I do. 

 This is from the letter; it’s the actual approval #3135A.  In 

1989.  The Southington Zoning Board of Appeals at its June 27, 1989 

meeting voted unanimously in favor to approve the above appeal with 

the following stipulations: 

 A buffer of 5 to 6 foot hemlocks 10 feet on center be placed on 

the north side of the lot running from the front of the neighbor’s 

house to 10 feet beyond to the rear of the factory building.  The 

plantings are to be installed by October 30, 1989. 

 Also planting a buffer with planting to extend from the existing 

driveway southerly 10 feet back from the front property line on which 

those hemlocks are still there. 

 Occupancy of the building shall be one tenant only. 

 So it really didn’t speak to the south side. 

 THE CHAIR:  What’s that? 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  It didn’t speak about any separation, anything 

between his house and the --- 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Now, did the previous owner put that fence up? 

 MR. MOORE:  He just put that up so he didn’t have to look at 

their dumpster. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Okay.  So there’s a certain section, only sections 

on this, three or four? 

 MR. MOORE:   Three or four, yah. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay. So if the stipulations have been satisfied prior 

to – you know, there is nothing we can do about that. 

 The bottom line is as Attorney Sciota said is that as long as it 

is less nonconforming or less intrusive, equal to or less than, this 

board really, really doesn’t have any options other than to approve as 

long as all the stipulations have been satisfied from the original 

approval back in ’89 and I believe it was. 
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 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  But your opening obviously is the new owner 

wants to work with the neighbors. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right.   And, you can address that. 

 MR. MOORE:  Thank you very much. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 Is there anyone else opposing this application? 

 MS. CONNATY:  Anne Marie & Kevin Connaty, Mount Vernon Road --- 

1237 Mount Vernon Road. 

 I’m not opposing her application for business.  I oppose no 

business in Southington.  I just want to make sure that the Appeal 

3135A, dated 6/27/89 has been met. 

 I thought that on Page 20 of the meeting Minutes, that flower 

boxes and low lying shrubbery were going to hide the front of the 

building up to the windows.  

 Never since 1989, other than steel for jobs that were was being 

done put there. 

 Also, on Page 21, it was stated that there was going to be grass 

to grade close to the building on both sides.  Never was that done. 

 And, recently, I don’t want to start trouble, but recently, we 

noticed --- we have a fence on the back property line that we left so 

that we could repair our fence if it broke.  Recently, it was bowing 

out and it looks like Mr. Kubala or someone that worked for him filled 

in that foot of our property with pieces and chunks of asphalt and I 

don’t know what other kind of dirt. We want it removed.   To stop his 

dogs. 

 Now that is our property.  That is a foot of our property now 

that’s filled in with God knows what.  I know there’s big chunks of 

asphalt.  They are sticking through the bottom of the fence bowing out 

the wood stockade fence. 

 And, Anne Marie Connaty is not the one that put up the stockade 

fence.  He came in for a second appeal to do gunning.  And, when he 

did that, he thought nobody was opposing it.  Mr. Vinci told us, he 

recommended we be at that meeting.  And, I got up in front and said 

since he never met the stipulation of putting in the hemlocks --- and 

that was because he had some friend do it and not a reputable tree 
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company --- every time the tree died, my husband and I took the trees 

out and brought it to bulky waste.  So that is why there is only a few 

left. 

 So we said, can we at least have a fence for our privacy and they 

said yes.  So the reason Anne Marie and Kevin put it up is because 

Kevin Connaty is a carpenter.  So, Tommy said, we’ll hire them to put 

it up.  So we did put it up.  And, then we had to beg him for our $500 

for just the materials of the stockade fence. 

 I don’t mean to be a lousy neighbor.  We’ve lived there since 

1985.  We’ve allowed him to do everything.  He even had a gun range up 

there that Mr. Vinci knew about.  In a residential neighborhood. 

 He had people renting upstairs which was also stipulated in the 

appeal that was not supposed to be allowed.  We never had a problem 

with any of those people that rented upstairs. 

 We had a problem with the owner that never paid attention to any 

of the rules in this town and to the people who were supposed to 

enforce the rules of this town.  Never coming down and always wanting 

to make us be the bad guys. 

 We worked very hard on our property to make it look nice. We have 

continually improved not only our property but the back property we 

bought. They made us jump through hoops when we bought our rear lot on 

1197.  We had to put in 100 year storms.  Because he never stabilized 

the bank on the south, I crawl into that 100 year storm to take out 

all the silt that washes in.  I don’t know if Dave Lavallee made a 

current site visit. We put a piece of silt fence up.  I left all silt 

on there on purpose so he could see how much washes down the bank of 

Ron’s property now because that was never stabilized. 

 These are all things that I made the town aware of but they never 

wanted to come down and make him do anything.  I don’t know why.  I 

can’t do it. 

 I just want this building up to code and I have no objection to 

this woman doing her business. I think we are going to have a much 

better business.  

 He is there on Saturdays and Sundays banging steel.  The dogs 

come in my yard.  They killed one of my roosters.  I had the dog 

warden. I tried to be a good neighbor but I didn’t work. 

 So all I am asking this board to do is to make sure before this 

owner takes over this building, that this building – it is a 
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commercial building in a residential neighborhood.  It should be 

pristine. 

 Now he moved the dumpster for Ron in front of the building.  So 

you drive down Mount Vernon Road and you look at this building that’s 

got all stone.  It’s a crummy looking building.   

 You go up West Queen Street and there’s no people living there 

and these look beautiful. 

 Now, you’ve got the dumpster sitting in front of the building.  

That’s what he calls working with the neighbors. 

 I hate to be bitter but I think you would be, too, if you worked 

as hard as us to keep our property up. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Thank you. 

 Is there anyone else speaking on this application. 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, would you like to rebut or comment on the concerns 

of the neighbors? 

 MR. KUBALA: I’d like to address the dumpster.  We moved the 

dumpster to the front of the building because they’re coming to pick 

it up and take it away. 

 Where the new owners place the dumpster, I have no idea. 

 As far as the back of the yard, I don’t know what is back there. 

I don’t know who dumped anything back there.  If there’s leaves and 

brush back there, so be it.  We kept the property mowed. 

 As far as Ron’s concerns on the dumping on his property, John 

Pernell and I dumped leaves and brush on the edge of our property to 

stop the erosion from the water that came off Brentwood before they 

lowered Mount Vernon Road and that was past. 

 David has been out there and looked several times and he has not 

seen anything wrong. 

 That’s all I can tell you. 

 Any of the businesses that have been in that building have been 

partially owned by me.  I am the only resident. 
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 I did have partners in several companies up there. They’re all 

leaving with me. 

 And, I’ll answer any questions the board has. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, I think we do have some control in a 

sense over this when they do switch tenants or owners.  They’re going 

to have to come in for a zoning permit.  So at that time we can ask 

them for certain things like screening of the dumpster and planting 

those hemlocks which still needs to be done. That’s the outstanding 

one.  And, remove debris which you probably want to do just 

esthetically if you have people to the site. 

 Now the flower boxes, that type of thing, that wasn’t in the 

stipulation. It was mentioned in the Minutes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right, it’s got to be in the stipulations.  That is 

one of the comments I’ll make. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  That is something you may want to do.  In that 

area, you know, it’s very bland, right now. 

 I guess there were shrubs in the front along the building but 

they died.  They may have been the wrong time.  You know, there is a 

lot of exposure there to the sun.  The heat reflects off the building.  

So there are certain varieties that would probably thrive there. 

 So, the other thing, the water.   Certain percentage of it has 

been slowed.  There was a (inaudible) that was just put in when they 

did Mount Vernon Road, so there is sheet flow from the site but it is 

not going into the road as intense as it was before. 

 But if there are other environmental issues in terms of sediment 

getting to the wetlands, I can handle that.  It is a separate issue in 

terms of stabilizing the site through the zoning permit.  We won’t 

sign off on the zoning permit until we meet those issues. And, those 

are standard.  

 THE CHAIR:  Right. As long as they’re not overlooked.  I think 

that was the concern of the neighbor.  Perhaps the town wasn’t paying 

attention to those details. 

 Okay. 

 MR. KUBALA:  Any other questions? 
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 THE CHAIR: Not of you. 

 I don’t know if the new owners would like to address any of them?  

Or the potential owners, I guess. 

 MS. CARLONE:  To address some of the neighbors’ concerns, as far 

as making the place aesthetically pleasing, we absolutely want to do 

that.  We already have a plan in place to put shrubs along the 

building and make it more of a residence looking type of building.  We 

do plan on doing that. 

 I can’t say right now this second where the dumpster is going but 

again it would never be in the sight of the front of the building 

because that’s our property and we’re respectful of it and we want to 

be proud of it, as well.  That’s for sure. 

 As far as the privacy fence, I can’t commit to that right now.  

That’s not something that is required of us.  That’s a financial, you 

know, burden on us at a time when we’re purchasing the building. 

 Again, we’ll keep it clean. There won’t be metal lying around.  

There won’t be, you know, noises or anything going on on the weekends.  

But you know, again, doing a privacy fence would cost some extra money 

that we didn’t allocate. 

 And, then that’s it.   

 And, again I know that you are not the police, but I’m just super 

concerned here.  I don’t want like this --- troubles.  So be it.  I 

didn’t purchase the building, yet.  I don’t want to go into this and 

say what did I do, you know? 

 So as long as these things are addressed, I just want to make 

sure that there is no other problems. 

 THE CHAIR:   Thank you. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I think we hold everybody to the same standard.  

Regardless of who the tenant is there are outstanding issues that we 

need corrected. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 So, do we need to vote on this, Mark? 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  Well, the staff feels right now and this is, 

not to put words in Dave’s mouth, but Dave’s position was and he’s 
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bringing it here for clarification, his position was this was equal to 

or less of an impact as the current one. 

 So staff’s determination is that this moves forward under the ZP 

(zoning permit) process and they don’t have to come to you.  He’s 

asking that you ---you either object to that or you don’t. 

 THE CHAIR:  I think it’s appropriate that we take a vote. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, as long as that stipulation is met 

of the plantings.  I mean, that’s --- 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA: Well, I would just put down that all 

stipulations on the previous approval are met. 

 THE CHAIR:  Are satisfied. 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA: That way we don’t have to talk about individual 

ones.  They all have to be met and they all understand that. 

 THE CHAIR: And, they’ll cover them. 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  Dave says there is one outstanding, but if you 

say they all have to be met, if Dave missed one for whatever reason, 

it’s covered. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay, can I have a motion? 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Yah.  I’d make a motion to concur with staff’s 

position that this is a less intense use provided however that all 

conditions in the previous permit are or have been satisfied. 

 MS. CARLONE:  Is this by the seller?  Satisfied by the seller 

before we purchase it. 

 ATTORNEY O’KEEFE:  Well, you haven’t purchased it, so it could 

only be by the seller.  It isn’t your’s yet. If it was your’s it would 

be your’s. 

 MR. KUBALA:  Can I ask what condition hasn’t been met? 

 THE CHAIR:  What’s that? 

 MR. KUBALA: What’s the one condition that hasn’t been met? 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  Let’s get a second and then Dave can answer a 

question. 

 THE CHAIR:  We can do it in the part of discussion.  
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 Can I have a second? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I second it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.    We have a motion and we have a second. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I would ask Dave what condition hasn’t been met. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yah, just the 5 to 6 foot hemlocks 10 feet on 

center.  They need to be there. Whether they die or not, they need to 

be there. 

 MR. KUBALA:  And, where do you want me to put them? 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  You can work with staff on that. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Along the fence line there. 

 MR. KUBALA:  On my side of the fence? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I believe it says property owners. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It would have to be on your side because we 

couldn’t tell you to put them on someone else’s land. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: North side of the lot. 

 (Everyone speaking at once) 

 If the roots don’t encroach on their property.  You’re all set. 

 THE CHAIR:  That was a stipulation that was done in 1989. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Correct. 

 MR. KUBALA:  I just have a question.  If I put them from the road 

to the electrical box, there is a chance they will grow. 

 If I put them between the building and the stockade fence they 

are not going to grow.  There’s only 3’ there.  Concrete building on 

one side and 3’ or 6’ fence on the other.  You can plant anything you 

want down that line but it’s not going to grow. 

 That’s why they died the first time. 

 THE CHAIR:  I guess if you work with the staff and the homeowner, 

I think you’ll come to some kind of a compromise that --- I agree with 

you.  I don’t see how you are going to plant a shrub in that location.  

But maybe you can have an alternate between the shrub and the fence.  

But I think if you ---  
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 You have stockade fence there now, partially.  Correct? 

 I think what they’re saying is, between the building --- I would 

say just work it out with staff and get some input from the homeowner. 

 I don’t think it is going to be a big issue as long as it’s 

addressed. That’s all we’re saying.  I don’t want to make a mountain 

out of a molehill here.  But I don’t think it is going to be a major 

issue to address. 

 Other than the front of the building, you know, from the road up 

where you are going to need some plantings. 

 (Pause) 

 Okay.  We have a motion and we have a second. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there any new business to come before the board?  

I know we have a July 8
th
 special meeting. 

 It’s growing.   Okay. 

 Any other business to come before the board? 

 MR. WYSONG:  Question on signs.   Should I address it to Dave or 

just in general? 

 THE CHAIR:  In general. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Home Depot out on Meriden Waterbury Turnpike, puts 

out four pallets of bark mulch right by the road, paints on it:  Bark 

Mulch Available 3 for $10.  Or 3 for 10.  I don’t know.  I don’t buy. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  It shouldn’t be there.   It’s outside display more 

than 20’ from the building.  So they can’t be there. 

 MR. WYSONG:  It’s right out by the road. All the way, in the area 

where they park the snowplows. 

 UNIDENTIFIABLE :  Both locations? 

 MR. WYSONG:  I don’t know about the other one. 

 THE CHAIR:  Just get Matt out there.  That’s all.  Matt’ll take 

care of. 
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 A question on Meriden Avenue, 888 Meriden Avenue. It was on the 

list of items of --- that Matt had violations.  I haven’t seen it.  

Everything is still there.  Is it something that’s still open or we’re 

just looking at May and June? 

 I think it was a blight. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I’ll follow up on that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Would you follow up on that. 

 Okay.  Anything else to come before the board? 

 MR. GWOREK:  I know you want to go, but the LED lighting, 

especially for the gas signs, I know I went to the first meeting but 

Joe, you were at the other meetings to represent us for the lighting 

issues and signage and all that. 

 Did they talk about limiting it to only like white LED to red? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  They talked about, yah, the red. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Has anything been passed? 

 MR. LAPORTE:   They’ve got the list coming up.  Yah. 

 MR. GWOREK:  That was a concern, especially with the 18” tall LED 

lights. 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  You are talking about the PZC subcommittee? 

 MR.GWOREK: Yah, yah. 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA: That’s Steve Kalkowski’s committee. 

 THE CHAIR: Yah. 

 MR.WYSONG:  Do they make dimmable LEDs? 

 MR. GWOREK: Yah, you can have them dimmable.  I don’t know what – 

 MR. SAUCIER:  There is two different NITs, day and night, in our 

regulation so that they must be dimmable.   You have to have that. 

Essentially, it is a concern of the glaring and when I was on the 

commission we talked about that.  That is just something that I never 

felt was appropriate for our area.   

 It’s just out there.  We don’t want --- we don’t want internally 

illuminated signs, you know.  We want externally illuminated.  Now we 
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put these LEDs out there and, to me, getting larger on a number 

outside relationship to the street, it’s just still --- yah, trying to 

make an argument on it, but I’m sorry.  It is bigger.  Bigger is still 

more glaring. 

 MR.WYSONG:  Well, the point I made to the attorney was, they’re 

talking about moving the sign off the street 10’ so I need something 

bigger.  You are looking at the sign at 200’.   

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA: The attorney has to come up with some argument. 

 (Chuckles) 

 MR. WYSONG: If he comes back with that argument I am not going to 

be very happy. 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  I don’t think he’ll come back with a sign. If 

our meeting goes well, he won’t come back with a sign. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  We’ll make it go well. 

 (Everyone speaking at the same time.) 

 THE CHAIR: Just as a note, you remember at the --- one of the 

meetings, previous meetings, we had Ray Kastner here on Southington 

Country Club? 

 MR. O’KEEFE: I saw that complaint. 

 THE CHAIR: You saw that complaint.  So, you know--- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think they have to come back next year at this 

point.  We said if there is a complaint they have to come back. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  And, explain yourself. 

 THE CHAIR:   So, he’ll be coming back next year for renewal on it 

and he agreed if there are any complaints he’ll be back.  

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The thing is, is it one complaint or is there going 

to be more? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: No, he says he doesn’t plan any more weddings. 

 THE CHAIR:  His daughter got married. That was it.  Unless he’s 

got another daughter. 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA: He couldn’t refuse any request on the day of his 

daughter’s wedding.  You all saw the Godfather, right? 
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 THE CHAIR: Exactly. 

 We need a motion to adjourn. 

 MR. SAUCIER:  I have one more item. I know you want to get out of 

here. 

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead. 

 MR. SAUCIER:  Dave, the question becomes on our patio and the use 

of our patio, external music.   When we look at our stipulations, we 

say no amplified audio system on the patio.  And, I know we just an 

issue here with TD Homer’s on signage when they put up these things on 

their outdoor patio and they had signs on the outside. 

 On the other side of those signs are televisions. So when they 

open up their patio, they open up those.  The televisions are going 

playing World Cup this weekend.  They have music out there and even on 

Friday evenings they have a DJ out there.   

 That’s just something – 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, that’s something we have to bring up to the 

zoning enforcement officer.  That’s what his job is. 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:   You can contact the ZEO.  And, the ZEO could 

contact liquor control on that.  They’ll work even better with that. 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s becoming a problem because there are a number of 

restaurants --- Zingarella’s has music outside even though they’re not 

supposed to. 

 MR. SAUCIER:  I like music outside – 

 THE CHAIR:  I know and it’s getting louder and louder. We have a 

regulation saying there is no outside music.  And, I don’t know many 

restaurants have come in and asked to have it. 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  You might want to look at ---I don’t come to 

your board often, but you might want to look at if possibly you are 

going to allow it, allow it in a certain way.  Regulate it that way.  

 Because I’ve got to tell you, I eat at restaurants here or in Old 

Saybrook and its fantastic when they have the entertainment outside. 

It’s summertime. 
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 An overall prohibition may not be where you want to go.  You may 

want to go in future and talk about putting some kind of regulation 

that allows it.  And, do that. 

 But that’s obviously up to this board. 

 THE CHAIR: I think what we’re looking for is for the planning & 

zoning to set it up as a regulation and then if --- 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  You see, they’ll listen to you guys.  They 

don’t see what you see. They don’t see all the appeals. They get this 

---so what happens is, they don’t know what you are up against. 

 Until somebody goes to them --- like somebody went to them about 

the sheds two years ago.  He went to Mike DelSanto.  Then they went 

through the regulation. 

 You have a person that goes to Kalkowski’s subcommittee. That’s 

the person who should say, you know, how we can loosen up a little bit 

this.  Because, by loosening it up, you might tighten it up. 

 Giving somebody something, you take it away from them, --- 

 THE CHAIR:  What we’re doing now is we’re creating a lot of 

hardship because they’re doing it and you are not allowing me to do 

it. 

 MR. SAUCIER:  So, Mr. Chair, I was on that subcommittee and if 

you wish I can contact Commissioner Kalkowski. 

 THE CHAIR: Yah. 

 MR. SAUCIER:  And, bring that up.  Because I am not saying I am 

opposed to it. I like it.  But it is just one of those things that if 

we have a regulation that says no outside, no amplified music, none of 

that --- 

 THE CHAIR:  It is almost impossible to control though. 

 MR. SAUCIER:  I think for everybody. 

 THE CHAIR:  The police won’t do it. 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA: You have to regulate it here.  

 MR. SAUCIER: If you wish, I can bring it up. 

 THE CHAIR: That’ll be fine.  That’ll be great. 
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 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  Believe me. I go to every planning & zoning 

meeting. They’ll listen to you because you guys have to hear all the 

appeals. 

 And, if you do these appeals with total prohibitions on it and 

then all you’re doing is filling Matt’s plate, that doesn’t matter. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We typically hear, everybody else is doing it and 

how come I can’t. 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  Regulate it and then that gives you the 

permission to take it away from them. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 ATTORNEY SCIOTA:  If they’re bad.   Because we don’t have to 

worry about liquor control, that kind of stuff, because you give them 

permission to do it.   Then you take it away. And, that may be more of 

enforcement than total prohibition. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. Can I have a motion to adjourn? 

 MR.GWOREK:  So moved. 

 THE CHAIR:  Second? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned.)  


